# **AGREEMENT**

between the

# REDFORD UNION BOARD OF EDUCATION

and the

# REDFORD UNION OFFICE STAFF EMPLOYEES



2009 - 2012

December 15, 2009

## REDFORD UNION OFFICE STAFF EMPLOYEES

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

| ARTICLE I: RECOGNITION  |
|---|
| SECTION ONE: Bargaining Agent                                 |
| SECTION TWO: Non-Discrimination                               |
| SECTION THREE: Membership Dues/Representation Service Fee     |
| SECTION FOUR: Association Business                            |
| SECTION FTVE: Definitions                                     |
| SECTION SIX: Agreement  |
| ARTICLE II: EVALUATION  |
| ARTICLE III: SALARY   |
| Pay Schedules   |
| Seven & Twelve Year Employees                                 |
| Overtime Pay  |
| ARTICLE IV: LEAVE DAYS  |
| Substitute Slips  |
| ARTICLE V: BENEFITS   |
| Health Care Hospitalization                                   |
| Life Insurance  |
| Dental Insurance  |
| Disability Insurance  |
| Vision Care   |
| Employee Wellness Program                                     |
| Insurance Provisions  |
| Workers' Compensation   |
| Injury While on Duty  |
| ARTICLE VI: WORK YEAR & VACATION                              |
| Office Staff Employees  |
| Forty-five Week Employees                                     |
| Fifty Week Employees  |
| Christmas/Mid-Winter Break Days <del>Vacation Allowance</del> |
| Paid Holidays   |
| ARTICLE VII: EMPLOYEE RESPONSIBILITIES                        |

| ARTICLE VIII: WORKING CONDITIONS   |                     |
|--|---------------------|
| Working Hours  |                     |
| Summer Hours   | -                   |
| Compensatory Time Off  |                     |
| Vacancies, Transfers, Reclassifications, Re-Assignments, & New Positions   |                     |
| Transfer Request   |                     |
| Reassignment   |                     |
| Vacancy  | _                   |
| Nepotism   |                     |
| ARTICLE IX: SENIORITY  |                     |
| ARTICLE X: RESIGNATION   |                     |
| ARTICLE XI: DISCHARGE  |                     |
| ARTICLE XII: JURY DUTY   |                     |
| ARTICLE XIII: LEAVES  Health Leave of Absence  Personal/Immediate Family Care Leave of Absence Request  Family and Medical Leave Act |                     |
| ARTICLE XIV: PROFESSIONAL DEVELOPMENT  |                     |
| ARTICLE XV: BOARD AGENDA AND MINUTES   |                     |
| ARTICLE XVI: DISCIPLINE PROCEDURES   |                     |
| ARTICLE XVII: GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE  |                     |
| SALARY SCHEDULES A1 – A3   |                     |
| ARTICLE XVIII: OTHER CONTRACT SETTLEMENTS  |                     |
| TERMINATION CLAUSE   |                     |
| MEMORANDUM OF AGREEMENT / Termination Clause   |                     |
| APPENDIX A: Proficiency Tests  |                     |
| APPENDIX B: Wellness Form  |                     |
| APPENDIX C: Grievance Report   |                     |
| APPENDIX D: RUOSE Evaluation Forms   |                     |
| APENDIX A: Pro rated Salary Request  | <del> 30</del>      |
| APPENDIX B: Comprehensive Dental Plan / List of Services   | <u>31</u>           |
| MEMORANDUMS OF AGREEMENT:  |                     |
| MOA #1 RUOSE Classifications  MOA #2 Summer Work   |                     |
| — Positions Formally Held by RUOSE Members   | — <i>37</i><br>—38  |
| — Forty Percent Membership Electing Coverage / Community Blue PPO Plan #1  Eligibility for and Payment of Retroactive Compensation   | <del>30</del><br>40 |

## ARTICLE I: RECOGNITION

## SECTION ONE - BARGAINING AGENT

The Board agrees to recognize the Association as the sole and exclusive bargaining agent for the bargaining unit of full-time and regularly scheduled part-time secretary/clerical employees covered by this Agreement, specifically excluding the Executive Assistant to the Superintendent, Human Resources Coordinator and Business Services Supervisor.

## SECTION TWO - NON-DISCRIMINATION

The District agrees that neither it nor any of its representatives shall discriminate against any employee by reason of race, creed, religion, national origin, age, sex, marital status, political activities or membership or participation in the activities of this Association.

The Association agrees to admit to membership and to represent its members without discrimination on the basis of race, creed, religion, national origin, age, sex or marital status.

# SECTION THREE - MEMBERSHIP DUES/REPRESENTATION SERVICE FEE

All employees who are members of the Association upon the ratification of this Agreement and all employees hired following ratification of this Agreement, as a condition of employment, must either maintain membership in the Association or pay a representation service fee to the Association. The Association shall certify the amount of the dues deduction and representation service fee to the Employer.

In the event an employee subject to this provision does not pay the representation fee to the Association or does not authorize payment of the representation service fee through payroll deduction, the Board shall, upon completion of the procedures set forth herein, at the request of the Association and pursuant to MCL 408.477, deduct the representation service fee directly from the employee's wages. In all cases of direct deduction of the representation service fee pursuant to MCL 408.477, the Association shall notify the employee of his/her failure to comply with the requirement to maintain membership in the Association or pay the representation service fee. Said notice shall be by certified mail, return receipt requested signed by addressee and shall provide the employee ten (10) workdays for compliance. It shall further advise the employee that a request for direct deduction from his/her wages may be filed with the Board in the event he/she does not comply within the time period. If the employee fails to remit the representation service fee or authorize deduction thereof, the Association may request the Employer to make the deduction pursuant to MCL 408.477. Upon receipt of the request, the Employer shall provide the employee with an opportunity for a due process administrative hearing limited to the determination of whether or not the employee has remitted the representation service fee to the Association or has authorized deduction thereof from his/her wages.

The Association shall indemnify and save harmless against all claims, demands, suits, judgments, damages or other forms of liability or expenses that may arise out of or by reason of action taken by the School District for the purpose of complying with this article.

| Tentative Agreement Board: | KURR   | Tentative Agreement RUOSE: |
|----------------------------|--------|----------------------------|
| 2-9-10                     | 2/9/10 | 2010                       |

# SECTION FOUR - ASSOCIATION BUSINESS

The Association shall have the right to use school building facilities for Association meetings subject to prior written request and approval of the appropriate administrator. The Association shall have the right to use the inter-school mail for its business purposes.

## SECTION FIVE - DEFINITIONS

- A. Whenever the term "employee", "school secretary", "central office employee", "non-certified employees" or "Association" is used, it is to include any member or members of the Redford Union Office Staff Employees Association.
- B. Whenever the singular is used, it is to include the plural, and reference to gender shall include both sexes.
- C. Whenever the term "Board" is used, it shall mean the Board of Education and shall include its designees upon whom the Board has conferred authority to act in its place.
- D. Whenever the term "Superintendent" is used, it shall mean the Superintendent of Schools and shall include his/her designees upon whom the Superintendent has conferred authority to act in his/her place.
- E. Whenever the term "Immediate Supervisor" is used, it shall mean the supervisor or administrator of any work location.
- F. The terms "Fiscal Year", "School Year", and "Work Year" refer to the period from July 1 through June 30. However, specific buildings determine their starting and ending dates according to their own schedule.

### SECTION SIX - AGREEMENT

The parties agree that their undertakings in this agreement are mutual. Any previously established practice, policy, rule, or regulation, which is in conflict with a provision of this Agreement, shall be superseded and replaced by this Agreement. Items or issues that are not covered in this Agreement will be addressed only after mutual agreement between the two parties.

## ARTICLE II: EVALUATION

- A. New employees shall be evaluated after ninety (90) days and at least every two (2) years thereafter. Such evaluation shall be made on a standard form used by the District. The employee should be rated using the following standards: Outstanding, Above Average, Average, Needs Improvement, and Unsatisfactory: "Needs Improvement" and "Unsatisfactory" must be accompanied by an explanatory statement. The employee will initial sign the evaluation and be given a copy of the evaluation.
- B. The employee may attach a letter of explanation to any "Unsatisfactory" or "Needs Improvement" evaluation.
- C. Evaluations shall not be subject to the grievance procedure.

| C, Dratations brian 1201 00 00055 | 1                         |
|-----------------------------------|---------------------------|
| Tentative Agreement Board:        | Tentative Agreement RUDSE |
| 1-14-10                           | 12.2-10                   |

## ARTICLE III: SALARY

### PAY SCHEDULES

- A. The Human Resource Director The Board will hire all RUOSE employees. Administration and the RUOSE Executive Board will mutually agree upon employee qualifications using a formula.
- B. New Employees hired without school experience will start at Step 1 in their classification, advancing to Step 2, in one (1) year. Thereafter, each step raise will occur annually through Step 6.
- C. New Employees hired with comparable school experience may start at up to Step 3 in their classification, advancing to Step 4 in one (1) year. Thereafter, each step raise will be annually through Step 6. Any employee returning after one (1) to five (5) years' absence shall receive the salary step the employee had at leaving. Any employee returning after six (6) or more years of absence will start at a step not to exceed Step 4 in his/her classification.
- D. All bargaining unit members will have their paychecks direct deposited effective January 1, 2010. Pay vouchers will be provided online. Exceptions will be made only under unique circumstances upon the written recommendation of the Union subject to the approval of the Superintendent.
- E. All salary and benefits under the terms of this Agreement including health care benefits are independent of any other benefits provided to employees outside of the R.U.O.S.E. bargaining unit.

## SEVEN AND TWELVE YEAR EMPLOYEES

Non-certified full and part-time employees who have completed six (6) years of service will be paid an additional 1.2% to be added to their base salary during the seventh year. An additional 1.8% will be added to the base salary during the twelfth year.

#### OVERTIME PAY

Time and a half will be paid after forty (40) working hours per week and may must be pre-authorized only by the immediate supervisor.

### ARTICLE IV: LEAVE DAYS

- A. Leave time may be used for illness, business or extended vacations. Earned leave time may be used for extended vacations with permission of the building principal/immediate supervisor and the central office administrator in charge of Human Resources. Requests should must be applied for two (2) weeks before desired vacation time.
- B. Each 45 and 50 week employee who works full time shall receive ten (10) leave days per year accumulative to fifty (50) days. Permanent part-time employees working 45 and 50 weeks shall receive five (5) leave days per year accumulative to fifty (50) days.
- C. Office staff employees who are hired after the beginning of the fiscal year but who work at least 45 weeks shall receive ten (10) leave days. Employees who work less than 45 weeks the first year will have their leave days prorated.

| _                          |        |                            |   |
|----------------------------|--------|----------------------------|---|
| Tentative Agreement Board: | KIK    | Tentative Agreement RUOSE: |   |
| 29-10                      | 2/9/10 | 29-10                      | _ |

- D. At the end of the school year, leave time will be paid for days accumulated over fifty (50) at the per diem rate of the employee's classification.
- E. Upon termination of employment with the Redford Union Schools, all accumulated leave days, up to fifty (50) days will be paid at the per diem rate of the employee's classification.
- F. Employees will receive, on an annual basis, a record of their leave day bank as of July 1 of each year.

### SUBSTITUTE SLIPS

Substitute slips have four (4) copies, one of which is for the employee, which will serve as a permanent record of time off.

## ARTICLE V: BENEFITS

#### HOSPITALIZATION

A. The Board agrees to pay the full premium expense of Michigan Blue Cross/Blue Shield Community Blue PPO Plan #1 for all employees and dependents. A \$5.00 deductible prescription drug plan will be provided, which may be provided through a separate provider.

#### HEALTH CARE

A. Effective January 1, 2010 through June 30, 2012, each bargaining unit member is eligible to elect the Blue Cross Blue Shield Community Blue PPO Plan #1, or comparable plan, and shall contribute 10% of the appropriate monthly COBRA rate as of June 30<sup>th</sup> of the previous contract year. Contributions will be deducted from each pay. Bargaining unit members who elect to be covered by the Blue Cross Blue Shield Community Blue PPO #4 plan shall have the total cost paid by the Board.

Junt 1,2010

- B. Effective January 1, 2010, all new employees working a regular schedule of thirty-five (35) hours will receive the single PPO #4 health insurance coverage effective as of date of hire. Following the completion of their first year of employment, an employee working a regular schedule of thirty-five (35) hours or more per week will be provided, at no cost to the employee, the PPO #4 health insurance coverage, or comparable plan, for his/her family members. Employees shall have the option to change benefits during an annual open enrollment period only after completing one year of employment.
- C. An eligible employee who elects not to receive coverage under the medical service plan as provided herein shall receive one hundred dollars (\$100) per month, maximum of one thousand two hundred dollars (\$1,200) per year, to be paid as additional compensation in lieu of the health insurance coverage.

| Tentative Agreement Board: | DLR    | Tentative Agreement RUOSE: |
|----------------------------|--------|----------------------------|
| 2-9-10                     | 2/9/10 | 29-10                      |

D. Effective January 1, 2010 all bargaining members will participate in the 10/20/40 Drug Prescription Rider Program with a \$40 co-pay for designer drugs and \$40 co-pay for anti-ulcer medication. Each subscriber may "grandfather" one designer drug to the second tier. Each bargaining unit member may participate in the Over the Counter Medication Program through the Board's designated prescription drug carrier for specifically listed antihistamines (allergy medications) and anti-ulcer (heartburn medications). If a physician for the above categories prescribes an Over the Counter medication, there will be zero co-pay.

## LIFE INSURANCE

The Board shall pay to the carrier the full premium cost of the term life insurance coverage including accidental death and dismemberment forty-five thousand dollars (\$45,000) to full time employees and twenty thousand dollars (\$20,000) to permanent part-time employees.

#### DENTAL INSURANCE

The Board shall pay to the carrier the full premium cost of a Co-pay Dental Plan as described in the appendix for all full time employees and their dependents. Effective January 1, 2010, the District co-pay percentage for Type I Preventable and Diagnostic dental care benefits will increase from 80/20 to 90/10. This dental benefit will not apply to regular part-time employees. also for permanent part-time employees hired before September 1, 1984.

#### DISABILITY INSURANCE

The Board shall pay to the carrier 50% of the premium cost of the income protection coverage currently in effect for each full time or permanent part-time employee eligible for coverage under the terms of this Agreement.

## **VISION CARE**

The Board shall provide a vision care program for full time employees and their dependents. This will apply also for permanent part-time employees hired before September 1, 1984.

Said program will include the following fee schedule:

| 1. | Examination      | \$30           |
|----|------------------|----------------|
| 2. | Regular Lenses   | \$20 per lens  |
| 3. | Bi-focal Lenses  | \$24 per lens  |
| 4. | Tri-focal Lenses | \$30 per lens  |
| 5. | Contact Lenses   | \$100 per year |
| 6  | Tromos           | \$2 <i>A</i>   |

The above are provided once during the benefit year (January 1 through December 31).

| Tentative Agreement Board: | DLR    | Tentative Agreement RUOSE |  |
|----------------------------|--------|---------------------------|--|
| 2-9-10                     | 8/9/10 | 2910                      |  |

# EMPLOYEE WELLNESS PROGRAM

Effective July 1, 2009, any bargaining unit member who participates in a wellness evaluation program sponsored by the Board through their primary care physician during the previous fiscal year (July 1 to June 30) will receive a cost-sharing rebate of \$300. The cost-sharing rebate will be payable with the first pay of October each year of the contract. In order to qualify, the employee must satisfy medical standards and provide documentation as provided in Appendix B, prior to September 1 that he/she has successfully participated in a medically supervised wellness program that addresses the categories listed below:

- > Blood pressure
- > Smoking
- > Weight
- > Cholesterol
- > Alcohol
- > Diabetes

## INSURANCE PROVISIONS

- The failure of an insurance company to provide any of the benefits for which it has contracted, for any reason whatsoever, shall not result in any liability to the Board or to the Redford Union Office Staff Employees, nor shall such failure be considered a breach by either of them of any obligation under this contract.
- Subject to the terms of the contracts with the respective insurance carriers, it is the intent of the В. parties that insurance benefits provided for in this Agreement shall commence on the first compensable working day of employees and that coverage shall remain in effect continuously for the duration of this Agreement so long as the employee is actually employed or granted a health leave by the Board of Education except as provided in Section B under Health Care.
- All insurance benefits are subject to the terms and conditions of the insurance policies and any C. claims shall be made against the insurance carrier. The employee must comply with all requirements for coverage specified by the insurance carrier, including those for enrollment and active employment. The employee must, within thirty (30) days of the change, notify the Employer of any change in marital status and/or number or age of dependents, which would result in an adjustment of premiums paid by the Employer for insurance coverage. Any failure to so notify the Employer shall make the employee liable for any overpayment of premiums attributable thereto.
- Any overpayment of premiums shall be deducted from the salary of the employee. D.

## WORKERS' COMPENSATION

The Board will pay the premium cost of Workers' Compensation coverage. Employees who become eligible for Workers' Compensation payments and who have accumulated leave days will come under the following policy:

Worker's Compensation checks will be forwarded to the employee by the insurance company.

| Tentative Agreement Board: | Tentative Agreement RUOSE: | tw     |   |
|----------------------------|----------------------------|--------|---|
| 1-14-10                    |                            | 2-2-10 | S |

- Since Workers' Compensation checks are based on a prorated part of an employee's weekly wage, the employee may wish to use a portion of leave days to supplement Workers' Compensation to В. his/her full daily rate.
- Workers' Compensation payments may be used as an offset for weekly indemnity insurance. C.

# INTIRY WHILE ON DUTY

- Serious injury must be reported immediately to the Personnel Office Human Resources Department.
- All injuries to employees while on duty, no matter how trivial, must be reported at once to the В. supervisor or principal and to the Central Personnel Office. Human Resources Department.
- RUOSE employees, who are injured, while in the service of, Redford Union Schools during the C. course of the workday, will use the Board's designated medical treatment center.
- In case of a serious injury to an employee on school property, an ambulance will be requested D. immediately by calling the police and the injured employee will be taken to the hospital.
- Before an employee returns to work after recuperating from a work-related or non-work related E. injury, a statement from a physician indicating that the employee is physically able to return may be is required.
- Under no circumstances may a change be made in doctors without first obtaining permission of the F. insurance company. Bills for medical services in connection with an injury are not to be paid by the employee. Physicians are requested to send bills to the Central Personnel Office.

# ARTICLE VI: WORK YEAR & VACATION

## OFFICE STAFF EMPLOYEES

Work Year: Α.

The forty-five (45) week employees work year will consist of 225 days. The fifty (50) week employees work year will consist of 250 days.

- Vacation time for all office staff employees hired during the year will be pro-rated on a monthly В. basis. This formula shall be used: One (1) vacation day per month worked.
- Requests for extended vacations must be approved by the building principal and/or immediate C. supervisor and the central office administrator in charge of Human Resources. Requests should be applied for two (2) weeks before desired vacation time.

## FORTY-FIVE WEEK EMPLOYEES

Forty-five week employees with one (1) year to ten (10) years of service will be granted two (2) weeks paid vacation, of which four (4) days will be taken during the spring recess, and six (6) days at the employee's discretion.

| Tentative Agreement Board: Cype | Tentative Agreement RUGSE: |    |
|---------------------------------|----------------------------|----|
| 1 1 16                          | 2-10-1                     | IC |
| 1-1 [-10                        | $\mathcal{V}$              |    |

- Forty-five week employees who have completed ten (10) years of service, will be granted three (3) В. weeks paid vacation, of which four (4) days will be taken during the spring recess, and six (6) days at the employee's discretion. The third week will be included in the employee's compensation prorated equally between the annual pays beginning the first day of the eleventh (11) year worked.
- Forty-five week employees who have completed fifteen (15) years of service, will be granted four (4) C. weeks paid vacation, of which four (4) days will be taken during the spring recess, and six (6) days at the employee's discretion. The third and fourth week will be included in the employee's compensation, pro-rated equally between the annual pays beginning the first day of the sixteenth (16) year worked.

## FIFTY WEEK EMPLOYEES

- Fifty-week employees who have less than ten (10) years of service will be granted twelve (12) days paid vacation, will have two (2) weeks off without pay and will work forty-eight (48) weeks. Vacation time will be taken concurrently.
- Fifty-week employees who have completed ten (10) years of service, will be granted seventeen (17) В. days paid vacation, will have one (1) week off without pay and will work forty-eight (48) weeks. Vacation pay will be paid concurrently beginning the first day of the eleventh (11) year worked.
- Fifty-week employees who have completed fifteen (15) years of service will be granted twenty-two C. (22) days paid vacation, to be paid concurrently beginning the first day of the sixteenth (16) year.
- Both forty-five (45) and fifty (50) week employee's calendar shall coincide with the D. teacher's scheduled school calendar.

## CHRISTMAS/MID WINTER BREAK DAYS

- All RUOSE Secretaries shall receive, in addition to the four (4) paid holidays, all days off with pay, that shall coincide with the RUEA Christmas break calendar.
- Five (5) additional days with pay will be granted as designated by the Board during the mid-B. winter break for the 2009-2010, 2010-2011 and 2011-2012 school years.

#### PAID HOLIDAYS

Tentative Agreement Board:

Employees are entitled to receive pay for the following holidays falling within their work year when they work the workday preceding and the day after the holiday.

Labor Day (Monday)

New Year's Day

Thanksgiving Day

Good Friday

Friday after Thanksgiving Day

Monday after Easter

Full Day before Christmas

Memorial Day

Christmas Day

Fourth of July

Day before New Year's

Tentative Agreement RUOSE: 1/12/10 Ob

- B. Employees may request for and be granted the use of leave days preceding or following a holiday with permission from the immediate supervisor. There will be no loss of holiday pay.
- C. In addition, all RUOSE employees will receive the Monday after Easter as a paid holiday.
- C. In the years when July 4th falls on a Tuesday, the Monday before will be considered part of the Fourth of July holiday. When the Fourth of July falls on a Thursday, the Friday following will be considered part of the Fourth of July holiday. When the Fourth of July falls on a Saturday or Sunday, compensation time will be given during the week preceding in lieu of compensation.

## ARTICLE VII: EMPLOYEE RESPONSIBILITIES

- A. It is the responsibility of the Redford Union Office Staff and individual members to honor Board policy and administrative regulations. It is neither the function nor the right of RUOSE members to assume administrative responsibilities.
- B. RUOSE employees who are going to be absent are to notify the Central Office Substitute Office and their Supervisor. If the employee knows the length of absence, this is to be indicated at the time of notification. Habitual tardiness or absences are grounds for suspension, pending investigation toward dismissal.
- C. If a secretary is absent on days when school is not in session, the Central Office must be notified of the absence.
- D. Any permanent change of name or address or telephone number should be reported at once to the Human Resources Office.
- E. School telephones are for school business and emergencies only.
- E. In an emergency, where it is necessary to leave the building during working hours, permission should be obtained from the immediate supervisor.
- F. Each employee will keep on file with the immediate supervisor a job sheet outlining the employee's work schedule.
- G. Secretary(ies) shall not be responsible for the discipline of students sent to the school office. Each building shall develop a plan with the building secretary(ies) and other staff as to appropriate response to matters of student conduct.
- H. No RUOSE member shall be required to perform medical procedures.

| Tentative Agreement Board: | 2/12/10 | Tentative Agreement RUOSE: | 2/12/10/20 |  |
|----------------------------|---------|----------------------------|------------|--|
|                            | PA      |                            |            |  |

## ARTICLE VIII: WORKING CONDITIONS

### WORKING HOLIRS

- The work calendar and the starting and closing times shall be determined by the Board and the Superintendent of Schools. All full time personnel shall be hired on a 45 or 50-week basis. A workweek for full time personnel shall consist of 37 ½ hours of work with a duty free, uninterrupted lunch period of one hour which totals 42 ½ hours a week. Pay scale is set at the 37 ½ hours worked.
- A workweek for part-time personnel shall consist of 20 or more hours but less than 37 1/2 hours per В. week. Pay scale is set at the number of hours worked.
- All employees will be provided fifteen (15) minutes of relief time in the morning and in the afternoon. If taking a break interferes with the performance of an employee's immediate job responsibilities or the efficiency of the department, the employee may be required to work continuously without a break. Such exceptions should be occasional and only on an as-needed basis. A bangaining unit member may not forego breaks to accumulate extra time off.
- In the case of the temporary closing of an office, on a given day, for inclement weather, mechanical D. difficulties, or acts of God, the RUOSE members shall not be required to be in their offices on that day, with pay. If an employee is called to work, he/she will be given a compensatory day.
- The determination of overtime is a Board prerogative. When overtime is necessary it will be divided E. among the full time employees of each school building or as equally as possible. The rules governing this distribution will be discussed cooperatively in each school and will be posted in each school building and/or department at the beginning of the school year and will not be changed until the following school year except by mutual agreement.

It is understood that certain specialized jobs require specialized skills, and that the Supervisor has the option of assigning such jobs to persons with the specialized skills. Time accumulated in such jobs will be entered on the overtime sheets. When absences occur in school buildings, a maximum of eight (8) hours of overtime per day will be allowed.

- Overtime pay and/or compensatory time shall be at the rate of time and one-half (1 ½) of the regular F. hourly pay. Overtime pay and/or compensatory time shall be for all hours worked over forty (40) hours in a week. All overtime on Sundays and Holidays shall be compensated at two (2) times the employee's regular hourly pay, and/or compensatory time for all hours worked.
- A regular bargaining unit member assigned to perform the work of an absent bargaining unit G. member will be paid the regular rate for those duties. However, a bargaining unit member's pay rate shall not be reduced as a result of such assignment. Substitutes shall be used to perform bargaining unit work only during instances of an absence by regular bargaining unit members or when a shortterm leave of absence exists.

| Tentaiive Agreement Boards | Tentative Agreement RUOSEt |    |
|----------------------------|----------------------------|----|
| , -14-10                   | 7.2-10                     | 13 |

## SUMMER HOURS

- Summer hours for all RUOSE office personnel will be in effect on those days when, in the course of the normal school calendar, school is not in session and certified personnel are not working. During these periods, the work day will start between the hours of 7:00 a.m. and 8:00 a.m. and shall last for a period of eight (8) hours, including lunch and break periods. Deviations from this schedule will be permitted for employees whose job responsibilities require a modified schedule.
- Hours of individual employees may be altered to meet the needs of the building or program. В.

# COMPENSATORY TIME OFF

Compensatory time for bargaining unit members is only allowed when a secretary is specifically asked and que approved in writing to work overtime by their building administrator and report same on the employee's compatime form. It as agreed by the parties that five to ten immutes of occasional overtime is expected. Gourgensatory time shall be granted for all time worked above and beyond one quarter (1/4) thour. The maximum numer of compensatory hours carned and any cash payment for hours accumulated as compensatory time will be in accordance with the Michigan Vlinmuni Wage Law

A bargaining unit member may not forego breaks to accumulate extra time off. Breaks are considered working time for purposes of pay. If a break is not permitted, an employee is not entitled to additional compensation or compensatory time off because he or she did not voluntarily take a break. Breaks may not be used to extend the lunch period, to delay starting time, to leave early nor may they be accumulated to provide for a prolonged time off period.

The maximum number of compensatory hours earned shall not exceed 20 hours in any given semester. Employees must utilize all of their comp time hours no later than the end of the following semester. Employees will not be entitled to any cash payment for any hours accumulated as compensatory time unless otherwise required pursuant to the Michigan Minimum Wage Law.

# VACANCIES, TRANSFERS, RECLASSIFICATIONS, RE-ASSIGNMENTS AND CREATION OF A **NEW POSITION**

Whenever there is a vacancy, leave, transfer, reclassification, resignation, reassignment or creation Α. of a new position, the union representatives and the administration shall, prior to posting, meet for the purpose of gathering accurate information about the position in question. In cases where a reassignment becomes necessary, the affected employee has the right to meet with the new supervisor regarding the reassignment. Any reassignment which deviates from the employee's normal work contract, shall be discussed with the union.

Tentative Agreement RUO Tentative Agreement Board:

B. Job vacancres, along with a job description, shall be posted in each building within 48 hours after approval by the Superintendent, a letter of resignation is accepted by the administration and the School Board. The Superintendent will make a decision no later than thirty (30) days after the employment separation of a bargaining unit member Job postings shall state qualifications, duties, length of work year, classification and salary. In the event that a reduction in personnel occurs, the employee with the least seniority shall be laid off first, after receiving a thirty (30) day layoff notice. If layoffs are required, all temporary and non-union positions performing current/former/RUOSE positions shall be laid off prior to any union member being laid off. Temporary employees will be laid off before any members of the Association are laid off.

Any employee laid off due to the reduction of the work force shall have the right to be rehired according to seniority providing the employee is able to meet the standards and qualifications of the position to which he/she is being recalled.

The provisions of this Article shall extend for no less than two (2) years following the date of layoff.

- C. No vacancy/newly created position shall be filled, except in case of emergency on a temporary basis, until such vacancy shall have been posted internally for at least ten (10) five (5) days. In the event such vacancy occurs during employee's vacations, such notices shall be given to the RUOSE President to notify employees on vacation.
- D. In the event an employee applies for and is granted reassignment to a vacancy, there shall be a trial period of thirty (30) working days during which time the employee's suitability for the assignment shall be determined. Such trial period shall be granted when that particular job is in actual operation. If an employee, within the thirty (30) day period, requests, in writing, a return to his/her former assignment, he/she shall be returned to it. This provision shall exclude those cases involving involuntary assignment made by the Administration.
- E. Insofar as possible all vacancies will be filled by promotions with one (1) week training with previous employee. Employees are encouraged to train and prepare for promotional opportunities. However, this section does not preclude hiring from without.

The same expense step level in the new classification.

- F. Effective with this contract, All new RUOSE applicants must pass a proficiency test, as provided in Appendix A. consisting of typing, math, and computer skills (to be mutually agreed upon by Administration and the RUOSE Executive Board). However, current seniored RUOSE members will be exempt from testing when applying for posted vacancies
- G. Current RUOSE members will be tested consistent with the knowledge, skills and abilities required in the vacancy posting. In the event the senior applicants are is denied the position, reason(s) for the denial shall be given in writing to the employee upon his/her written request.

| Tentative Agreement Board: | Tentative Agreement RUOSE: |
|----------------------------|----------------------------|
| 2-1-17                     | W T                        |

- A vacant position within the bargaining unit will be posted internally first for ten (10) five (5) H. working days. Qualifications: Tests and testing procedures will be administered by the Human Resources Department. Testing will not be required for those employees who are transferred or reassigned from one elementary building to another. . Seniority will be the deciding factor if two or more internal candidates qualify for the vacant position. In the event such vacancy occurs during employee's vacations, such notices shall be given to the RUOSE President to notify employees on vacation.
- If no one in the Bargaining Unit applies for the vacant position or if no one is qualified, then J. the Board may hire outside the Bargaining Unit.

## TRANSFER REOUEST

- Transfers will be considered only in response to postings.
- When an employee transfers either to a job of higher or lower classification, the transfer will be to В. the same experience step level in the new classification.

### REASSIGNMENT

In cases where reassignment becomes necessary, Administration shall notify the Association and the individual(s) involved with written notification, identifying the tentative new assignment and start date, at least ten (10) working days in advance of the scheduled change during the school year.

In the event the reassignment occurs, and affects forty-five (45) week employees, during June and July, the above tentative notification must be by August 1st.

### VACANCY

The following points will be assigned to each applicant. mutually agreed upon between the Employer and the Union. If testing and experience of applicants are equal, seniority will prevail.

| Seniority -  | 40% | 40 Points |
|--------------|-----|-----------|
| Testing -    | 30% | 30 Points |
| Experience - | 30% | 30 Points |

#### NEPOTISM

No employee shall be placed in a position in which he/she would be in a direct supervisory relationship with a member of his/her immediate family. Members of the immediate family shall be defined as husband, wife, father, mother, brother, sister, son, daughter, son-in-law, daughter-in-law, sister-in-law, brother-in-law, aunt, uncle, cousin, nephew or niece.

| Tentative Agreement Beard: | EDE | Tentative Agreement RUGSE |  |
|----------------------------|-----|---------------------------|--|
|                            |     |                           |  |
| 1-14-10                    |     | . 212                     |  |

#### ARTICLE IX: SENIORITY

- A. Seniority shall be defined as the amount of time an employee has worked within the bargaining unit. Time served in an excluded position shall not be counted for seniority purposes. The employer shall prepare, maintain and post a seniority list by no later than February 15<sup>th</sup>. The initial seniority list shall be prepared within thirty (30) days after the effective date of the agreement. A copy of the seniority list and subsequent revisions shall be furnished to the Executive Board for approval prior to distribution to RUOSE members.
  - New employees and employees re-employed under the terms of this article shall be subject to a probationary period of ninety (90) working days of employment of which thirty (30) working days must be in one (1) position. At the end of this successful probationary period, new employees shall be placed on the seniority list as of his/her first compensable day on the job.
- B. Seniority shall be retained and, except for all pay purposes, shall be accrued during a layoff.
- C. Employees affected by a reduction in staff shall be recalled in reverse order of layoff. The most senior employee shall be recalled to the first opening for which he/she is classified. Recall shall be by written notice (both first class and certified mail return receipt requested) to the employee's last known address on file with the Board. Such notice shall require that the employee be available for work five (5) workdays after the date of delivery. Failure to report shall eliminate any obligation or responsibility to the employee by the Board.
- D. The RUOSE classifications are ranked according to the salary schedule as follows:
  - 1. Secretary I
    - a) Secretary to Central Office Directors (1)
    - b) Employee Benefits (1)
    - c) Accounts Payable (1)
    - d) Pupil Accounting (1)
    - e) Pearson Director (.5)
  - 2. Secretary II
    - a) High School Main Office (3)
    - b) High School Counseling (2.5)
    - c) High School Athletic Office (.5)
    - d) Middle School Main Office (2)
    - e) Middle School Counseling (1)
    - f) Elementary Main Office (3)
    - g) Special Services (2)
    - h) Adolescent Day Treatment (1)
    - i) Elementary Day Treatment (1)
    - i) Hearing Impaired (1)
    - k) Central Office Receptionist (.5)
    - 1) Central Office Payroll (1)
    - m) Buildings & Grounds (1)
  - ( ) Denotes # of RUOSE Employees in designated positions as of July 1, 2009.
- E. In the event of a layoff, an employee shall be given at least thirty (30) calendar days advanced notice in writing.

| Tentative Agreement Board: 2-9-10 | KORK   | Tentative Agreement RUOSE: |    |
|-----------------------------------|--------|----------------------------|----|
| V.                                | 2/9/10 | 2-4-10                     | 17 |

- An employee who is laid off shall be given preference when a job opening occurs providing he/she is F. capable of said job and desires to return to Redford Union. An employee who is offered, in writing, a position for which he/she qualifies and refuses such position shall be deemed to have forfeited further rights under this contract provision. Any employee re-employed under the terms of this Article shall be reinstated at his/her previous salary step and with other benefits enjoyed prior to layoff.
- The provisions of this Article shall extend for a period of time not to exceed two (2) years following G. the date of layoff.

## ARTICLE X: RESIGNATION

- Any RUOSE employee desiring to resign shall write a letter to the Administration at least two (2) Α. weeks prior to the effective date. Letters of resignation must be submitted to both the central office administrator in charge of Human Resources and the president of the RUOSE unit.
- Any RUOSE employee leaving, in good standing, shall be paid his/her earned vacation time and В. leave days on a per diem basis.

## ARTICLE XI: DISCHARGE

After satisfactory completion of the ninety (90) working day probationary period, an employee will not be disciplined or discharged without just cause. Prior to completion of the ninety (90) working day probationary period, the discipline and/or discharge of a probationary employee shall remain within the discretion of the employer and any such action shall not be grievable or contestable by the Association under the grievance and/or arbitration procedures of this Agreement.

# ARTICLE XII: JURY DUTY

Any RUOSE member called for jury duty, or who is subpoenaed to testify during work hours in any judicial matters including, requested attendance during an arbitration, or fact finding proceeding, shall be paid his/her full compensation and benefits for such time without use of leave days.

## ARTICLE XIII: LEAVES

## HEALTH LEAVE OF ABSENCE

- A health leave of absence without pay may be granted upon written request from an employee who has successfully completed the probationary period. Health leaves will be for physical disability. Requests for a health leave shall be accompanied by a recommendation from a reputable physician.
- An employee shall request a health leave of absence upon accumulation of thirty (30) consecutive B. work days of absences during the school year or the expiration of the accumulated leave days, whichever is larger.
- Health leaves may be granted for periods up to one (1) calendar year. C.

| Tentative Agreement Board: | Eye | Tentative Agreement RUOSE: |     |
|----------------------------|-----|----------------------------|-----|
| 1-14-10                    |     | 2-2-10-1                   | 1 C |

- Absence Verification. For any absence in excess of three (3) working days, the RUOSE employee will provide the Human Resources Department with documentation verifying the anticipated length of absence. In case of prolonged illness, the RUOSE employee will submit to the Human Resources Department medical statements supporting the absences
- Request for Extended Wacation: The day immediately preceding or the day immediately following a legal inoliday will not be necognized as a leave day. Circumstances presenting unusual conditions will, upon request be reviewed and subject to the written approval of the Superintendent.

### CONDITIONS

- An employee whose work year is 45 weeks or less shall not lose a year's credit on the salary schedule if the employee's health leave is 45 work days or less in length per school year.
- An employee on health leave retains the seniority, leave days and vacation time the employee had В. immediately prior to the health leave. While on a health leave, vacation days are not prorated and seniority shall not be credited.
- Insurance granted under the provisions of this agreement shall remain in force throughout the period C. of the health leave.

#### RETURN

- Upon employee's return to work, a statement shall be required from a reputable physician stating the employee on leave for health reasons is physically and mentally able to fulfill his/her normal duties. If an employee is unable to return from a health leave, a letter from a reputable physician confirming this may be required by the Board.
- An employee returning from a health leave that lasts one (1) year or less shall be restored to the same В. position, seniority, status and salary he/she had immediately prior to the health leave, provided the position still exists and the employee is not laid off. An employee returning from a health leave that lasts one (1) year or more shall be restored to the same position or to a position of like nature, seniority, status and salary, as the employee had immediately prior to the health leave, provided the employee is able to return to work under the terms of this agreement.
- Employees must report to their assignment on the first scheduled work day in each fiscal year in F. order to receive their annual leave day allotment. If the employee is on health leave on the first scheduled day of the fiscal year, the employee's leave days will be prorated upon return from the health leave.

# PERSONAL/IMMEDIATE FAMILY CARE LEAVE OF ABSENCE REQUEST

An employee may be granted a personal leave of absence, without pay, up to one (1) year.

| Tentative Agreement Board: Civil | Tentative Agreement RUOSE: |    |
|----------------------------------|----------------------------|----|
| 1-14-10                          | 2-2-10                     | 19 |

- B. An employee may be granted an immediate family care leave of absence, without pay, up to one (1) year. Immediate family shall be defined as mother, father, husband, wife, son, daughter, or other person in a similar legal relationship.
- C. Eligibility for a personal/immediate family care leave of absence requires a minimum of two (2) years continuous employment by the school district immediately prior to such leave of absence.
- D. Written application for such leave shall be made by the employee to the central office administrator in charge of Human Resources.

### CONDITIONS

- A. In computing service to determine the employee's position on the seniority salary and classification schedule, the time spent on leave shall not be counted the same as active service. While on personal/immediate family care leave, an employee shall receive no pay and/or fringe benefits. Leave days accumulated by the employee will remain the same as immediately before the leave.
- B. While on personal/immediate family care leave of absence, the employee shall be allowed to maintain health insurance benefits granted by this Agreement, by way of making direct payments to keep said plan active.
- C. Employees retain their seniority, leave days and vacation time while on personal leave. Seniority will not accumulate while on personal/immediate family care leave.

#### RETURN

- A. Employee must report to assignment on first scheduled work day in each fiscal year in order to receive annual leave day allotment. If the employee is on personal leave on first scheduled work day of the fiscal year, leave days shall be prorated upon return. Vacation days are not prorated.
- B. At the expiration of the leave, the employee shall be restored to his/her position or to a position of like nature, seniority, status and pay.

### FAMILY AND MEDICAL LEAVE ACT

Except as expressly conditioned by the terms of this provision, an eligible employee shall be granted a leave under the Family and Medical Leave Act for the purposes and subject to the terms and conditions of said Act and its implementing regulations.

Any unpaid leave, which is otherwise available under the provisions of this Agreement for the same purposes for which leave is required to be provided under the Family and Medical Leave Act, shall be used concurrently with the leave provided under the Family and Medical Leave Act and credited toward the leave entitlement of an eligible employee under the Family and Medical Leave Act to the extent permitted by said Act and its implementing regulations. An eligible employee shall not be required to substitute his/her paid leave days for any period of leave provided through the Family and Medical Leave Act, but shall not be able to use paid leave to extend the twelve weeks of benefits provided under said Act.

Tentative Agreement Board: 2-12-10 Tentative Agreement RUOSE: 2-10-10 Plus

If the employee fails to return from an unpaid leave during which the employee received a continuation of paid benefits under the Family and Medical Leave Act, the amount paid for continuation of these benefits shall be repaid to the Board unless the employee was otherwise entitled to the continuation of the benefits under other sections of this Agreement. Repayment shall be made within fifteen (15) days after a demand for payment or according to a repayment plan agreed upon between the employee and the board. The repayment amount, or any portion thereof, will be deducted from any wage or other payments owing to the employee. Any deficiency shall be collectible by initiating legal action if not remitted within fifteen (15) days after demand for payment is made.

Employees are eligible for one twelve (12) week period of leave under the act in any 12-month period.

# ARTICLE XIV: PROFESSIONAL DEVELOPMENT

- A. Secretaries should be encouraged to join and participate in professional organizations and meetings.
- B. The Association shall work cooperatively with the Board and its administrators in planning two Association half (1/2) days to meet in-service training needs. Two programs shall be planned each year, one in the fall and one in the spring. Employees not attending inservice training during the association half days shall report to their regular position in the district.
- C. Conferences
  - 1. Attendance at state or national conferences will be limited to those employees who expect to continue their service in Redford Union the following year.
  - 2. Request for conference or convention participation will be routed through the immediate supervisor to the central office administrator in charge of personnel.
  - 3. The Board agrees to reinhburse for conference expenses for those secretaries who receive approval for attendance at conferences and conventions.
- 4. Upgrading of Skills: Employees may attend Work Shops and/or Conferences to upgrade job skills with the approval of the immediate supervisor. Tuition will be paid by the Board.
  - A. The Association shall work cooperatively with the Board and its administrators in planning two Association half (1/2) days to meet in-service training needs. Two programs shall be planned each year, one each semester.
  - B. Secretaries may, with the written approval of their building administrator, join and participate in appropriate professional organizations and meetings in order to enhance their skills.
  - B. Conferences
    - 1. Attendance at state or national conferences will be limited to those employees who expect to continue their service in Redford Union the following year.

| Tentative Agreement Board: | Tentative Agreement RUOSE: |
|----------------------------|----------------------------|
| 1-14-10                    | 2-2-10 21                  |

- 2 The Board agrees to reimburse for reasonable conference expenses for those secretanes who receive approval for attendance at workshops, conferences and conventions.
- 3. Request for registration fees conference or convention participation will be routed through the immediate supervisor subject to the approval of the central office administrator in charge of finance.

| •                          |       |                            |
|----------------------------|-------|----------------------------|
| Tentative Agreement Board: | gre ' | Tentative Agreement RUOSE: |

C. Staff Development Stipend – Bargaining Unit members will be entitled to additional compensation as follows:

| Level | Skills                 | Proficiency   | Stipend |
|-------|------------------------|---|---------|
| I     | Basic Skills           | <ul> <li>Typing (50 w.p.m.)</li> <li>Befores Grammar</li> <li>Math</li> <li>Spelling</li> <li>Vocabulary</li> <li>Excel – Level I</li> <li>Word – Level I</li> </ul>                                  | \$300   |
| n     | Intermediate<br>Skills | > Typing (60 w.p.m.) > Outlook > Excel – Level II > Word – Level II > PowerPoint - Basic > Proofreading > Letter Head Block Setup   | \$400   |
| ш     | Advanced Skills        | MIEM Certificate The MIEM School Administrative Professional Certification Program (SAPC) is a voluntary certification program sponsored by the Michigan Institute for Educational Management (MIEM). | \$500   |

Skill levels will be verified by the Human Resources Department once each semester. Payments shall be made on an annual basis paid in a lump sum on the second pay date of October of each contract year effective June 2010.

| Tentative Agreement Board: | Tentative Agreement RUOSE: |
|----------------------------|----------------------------|
| 2-1-10                     | ew p                       |

## ARTICLE XV: BOARD AGENDA AND MINUTES

The Board shall furnish each of the RUOSE executive committee members with a copy of the agenda and complete minutes of all regular and special meetings of the Board of Education.

# ARTICLE XVI: DISCIPLINE PROCEDURES

- A. The disciplining of employees is a Management right and may include, but is not necessarily limited to, verbal reprimand, written reprimand, suspension for just cause.
- B. Any verbal reprimand, written reprimand, suspension or dismissal of an employee by a Supervisor or other Administrator shall be done in private. Normally, a meeting scheduled by the Supervisor shall be scheduled during the employee's regular shift unless other arrangements are made by the Administration with notification to the Union.
- C. If a Supervisor or other Administrator decides to investigate an incident prior to discipline, said investigation shall be with pay or without pay as determined by the Administration. If the employee is found to be not guilty of the charge or offense, he/she shall be made whole for all lost wages and benefits.
- D. Rights to representation. Employees shall, at all times, be entitled to have a Union representative present when being disciplined. The Administration shall inform the employee of this right before disciplining the employee. If the employee requests a Union representative present, the Administration shall delay action for up to twenty-four (24) hours so that a Union representative may be present. For serious disciplinary action involving suspension or termination, the meeting may be adjourned to permit the attendance of the Uniserv Director.
- E. A grievance challenging any disciplinary action or challenging dismissal shall be subject to the grievance procedure.

# ARTICLE XVII: GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE

## A. DEFINITION

A grievance is defined as the subject matter of a specific written complaint by a member or group of members of the RUOSE concerning a violation, misinterpretation or misapplication of any provision of this Agreement. The use of the word "employee" shall refer to all employees represented by the RUOSE and references to one gender shall include the other gender.

### B. GENERAL PRINCIPLES

 It shall be the policy of the Board to assure every office employee an opportunity to have the unrestricted use of this grievance procedure, without fear of reprisal and without prejudice to her professional status.

| Tentative Agreement Board: | gre. | Tentative Agreement RUOSE: |  |
|----------------------------|------|----------------------------|--|
| 1-14-10                    |      | 2-2-10                     |  |

- 2. Nothing contained in this grievance procedure shall be construed to deny any office employee her constitutional rights or her rights under the laws of the State of Michigan.
- 3. Any office employee may use the assistance of an officer or member of the RUOSE provided that the member is not representing any organization other than the RUOSE in the presentation and/or appeal of any grievance. In cases where an office employee is represented, she must be present. When an office employee is not represented by the RUOSE, a RUOSE representative shall have the right to be present and to state the RUOSE's views at all stages of the grievance procedure.
- 4. The failure of the Grievant to proceed to the next step of the grievance procedure within the time limits set forth hereinafter shall be deemed a withdrawal of the grievance with prejudice against pursuing the grievance or filing it again at a later date.
- 5. Failure of an administrator at any step to communicate his/her decision to the office employee within the specified time limits herein set forth shall permit the office employee to proceed to the next step. All time limits may be extended by mutual agreement in writing.
- 6. It shall be the general practice to process grievance procedures during times which do not interfere with assigned duties. When, by mutual agreement, it becomes necessary for parties to the grievance procedure, including the representative of the aggrieved party and a member of the RUOSE Committee to be involved during school hours, they shall be released with no loss of compensation.
- 7. Costs of arbitration of grievances shall be equally shared by the parties to the dispute.
- 8. No office employee shall be required to meet with an administrative officer at any stage of the grievance procedure without representation.
- 9. No grievance shall be instituted on behalf of any office employee without the express consent of that person.
- 10. Forms to facilitate operation of the grievance procedures shall be available from the chairperson of the Association.
- 11. The Board and the RUOSE agree to share information in processing a particular grievance or complaint.

|                            | ×. C    |                | ,                          |  |
|----------------------------|---------|----------------|----------------------------|--|
| Tentative Agreement Board; | 1-14-10 | Esse           | Tentative Agreement RUOSE: |  |
|                            |         | <del>,</del> , | 2-2-10                     |  |

## C. PROCEDURES

Complaints, which become the subject of a grievance under this procedure, should first be presented for informal processing in an effort to reduce the number of formal grievances handled under the procedures herein established. The parties shall make arrangements for such informal processing but exhaustion of such preliminary efforts shall not be required as a condition precedent to Step One.

1. Step One:

In the event the matter is not resolved informally, the problem must be stated in writing and submitted to the supervisor and the RUOSE within ten (10) workdays following the act or condition which is the basis for the grievance. Within ten (10) workdays of the receipt of the written statement of grievance, the supervisor shall inform the RUOSE of his/her decision and provide the aggrieved person with a brief statement in writing of the reasons for the decision.

2. Step Two:

In the event the aggrieved person is not satisfied with the disposition of her grievance at Step One, she may within ten (10) work days appeal the disposition of her grievance in writing to the central office administrator in charge of Human Resources. Within ten (10) workdays following receipt of such appeal, the central office administrator in charge of Human Resources shall make a decision with regard to the grievance. If said central office administrator in charge of Human Resources decides there is a legitimate grievance, he shall make necessary adjustment. If he decides that no grievance exists and so notifies the claimant, the claimant may proceed to Step Three.

3. Step Three:
The aggreed office employee, upon notification that the central office administrator in charge of personnel Human Resources has denied his/her appeal may, with the RUOSE's support, within ten (10) workdays appeal the decision to the Board of Education. At its discretion, the Board of Education will hear the third level grievance. Within twentys (20)

working days, the Board shall pass decide the merits of the grievance. The determination of the Board or subcommittee of the Board will be conveyed to the aggreved withinsten days after the next regular Board meeting.

Step Four:

If the decision of the Board is not satisfactory to the RUOSE, the grievance may at the discretion of the RUOSE and the apprieved party be submitted for binding arbitration within ten (10) working days after receipt of the Board decision. The parties cannot agree to the arbitrator within ten (10) workdays, a demand for arbitration may be filed with the American Arbitration Association Michigan Employment Relations Commission for selection of an arbitrator in accordance with its rules which shall likewise govern the arbitration proceedings.

Tentative Agreement Board: 21210 Tentative Agreement RUOSE: 21210 M

#### POWERS OF THE ARBITRATOR D.

It shall be the function of the arbitrator, and he shall be empowered, except as his/her powers are limited below, after due investigation, to make a decision in cases of alleged violation of the specified articles and sections of this agreement.

- He/she shall have no power to add to, subtract from, disregard, alter, or modify any of the terms of this Agreement.
- He/she shall have no power or authority to consider or rule upon the discipline or discharge of a probationary employee. Further, he/she shall have no power or authority to consider, change or rule upon the evaluation of any employee.
- His/her powers shall be limited to deciding whether the Board or RUOSE has violated the express articles or sections of the Agreement.
- If either party disputes the arbitrability of any grievance under the terms of this Agreement, the arbitrator may have the jurisdiction to act on the matter if he determines that it is within the scope of his authority provided, however, that such scope may be subject to appeal by either party.
- There shall be no appeal from an arbitrator's decision if within the scope of his authority as set forth above. It shall be final and binding on the RUOSE, its members, the employee or employees involved, and the Board.
- The fees and expenses of the arbitrator shall be shared equally by the Board and the RUOSE. All other expenses shall be borne by the party incurring them, and neither party shall be responsible for the expense of witnesses called by the other.
- All claims for back wages shall be limited to the amount of wages that the employee would otherwise have earned, less any wages, unemployment benefits, or schoolsponsored insurance that she may have received during the period of the back pay. This limitation shall not include any compensation for part-time employment begun prior to the period in question.
- No decision in any one case shall require a retroactive wage and adjustment in any other case.
- Any grievance occurring during the period between the termination date of this Agreement and the effective date of a new Agreement shall not be processed. Any claim or grievance filed prior to the termination of the Agreement may be processed through the grievance procedure until resolution.

Tentative Agreement Board

# RUOSE EMPLOYEE'S SALARY SCHEDULE FOR EMPLOYEES HIRED BEFORE JANUARY 12, 2004

| STORETARYI |                     |                      |                       | ies (                |                        |
|------------|---------------------|----------------------|-----------------------|----------------------|------------------------|
|            | -                   | <del>1999-2000</del> | <del>2000-200</del> 1 | <del>2001-2002</del> | <del>2002-2003</del>   |
| STEP1      | HRS/YR              |                      | <del>1%</del>         | 3%                   | 3%                     |
| HOURLY     |                     |                      |                       |                      |                        |
| RATE       |                     | <del>\$ 13.06</del>  | <del>\$ 13.19</del>   | <del>\$ 13.59</del>  | <del>\$ 13.99</del>    |
| 50 WEEKS   | <del>1.875.00</del> | \$ 24.487.50         |                       | 1                    | 1 -1                   |
| 51 WEEKS   | <del>1,912.50</del> | D 24.9/1.20          |                       |                      | 1                      |
| 52 WEEKS   | <del>1.950.00</del> | \$ 25.467.00         | \$25.721.67           | \$26.493.32          | <del>\$27,288,12</del> |

| STATIAR  |                     |              |                        |                        |                      |
|----------|---------------------|--------------|------------------------|------------------------|----------------------|
|          | _                   | 1999-2000    | <del>2000-2001</del>   | <del>2001-2002</del>   | <del>2002-2003</del> |
| STEP 2   | HRS/YR              | -            | <del>1%</del>          | 3%                     | 3%                   |
| HOURLY   |                     |              |                        |                        |                      |
| RATE     |                     | \$ 14.07     | <del>\$ 14.21</del>    | <del>\$14.64</del>     | <del>\$ 15.08</del>  |
| 50 WEEKS | 1.875.00            | \$ 26,381.25 | <del>\$26.645.06</del> | \$27.444.41            | \$28.267.75          |
| 51 WEEKS | <del>1.912.50</del> | \$ 26,908.88 | \$27,177.96            | \$27,993.30            | \$28,833.10          |
| 52 WEEKS | 1,950.00            | \$ 27.436.50 | \$27.710.87            | <del>\$28.542.19</del> | \$29,398.46          |

| SBCRETARA |                     |                     |                        |                      |                        |
|-----------|---------------------|---------------------|------------------------|----------------------|------------------------|
|           | _                   | 1999-2000           | <del>2000-2001</del>   | <del>2001-2002</del> | 2002-2003              |
| STERS     | HRS/YR              |                     | 1%                     | 3%                   | 3%                     |
| HOURLY    |                     |                     |                        |                      |                        |
| RATE      |                     | <del>\$ 15.15</del> | \$ 15.30               | <del>\$ 15.76</del>  | <del>\$ 16.23</del>    |
| 50 WEEKS  | 1,875.00            | \$ 28,406.25        | \$28,690.31            | \$29.551.02          | \$30,437.55            |
| 51 WEEKS  | 1.912.50            | \$ 28,974.38        | <del>\$29.264.12</del> | \$30,142.04          | \$31,046.30            |
| 52 WEEKS  | <del>1.950.00</del> | \$ 29.542.50        | \$29.837.93            | \$30.733.06          | <del>\$31,655.05</del> |

| SECRETARY           |                     |                         |                      |                        |                      |
|---------------------|---------------------|-------------------------|----------------------|------------------------|----------------------|
|                     | -                   | 1 <del>999-2000</del>   | <del>2000-2001</del> | <del>2001-2002</del>   | <del>2002-2003</del> |
| STEP 4              | HRS/YR              |                         | 1%                   | 3%                     | 3%                   |
| HOURLY              |                     |                         |                      |                        |                      |
| RATE                |                     | \$ 16.33                | <del>\$ 16.49</del>  | <u>\$ 16.99</u>        | <del>\$ 17.50</del>  |
| 50 WEEKS            | <del>1,875.00</del> | <del>\$ 30.618.75</del> | \$30:924.94          | <del>\$31.852.69</del> | \$32,808.27          |
| 51-WEEKS            | 1.912.50            | \$ 31,231.13            | \$31.543.44          | \$32.489.74            | \$33,464,43          |
| <del>52 WEEKS</del> | 1,950.00            | \$ 31.843.50            | \$32.161.94          | \$33.126.79            | \$34,120.60          |

| SECRETARY I   |           |                      |                    |                      |
|---------------|-----------|----------------------|--------------------|----------------------|
|               | 1999-2000 | <del>2000-2001</del> | 2001-2002          | <del>2002-2003</del> |
| STEP 5 HRS/YR |           | 1%                   | 3%                 | 3%                   |
| HOURLY -      | \$ 17.60  | \$ 17.78             | <del>3 18.31</del> | <del>\$ 18.86</del>  |

| RATE     |          |                         |                        |                        |             |
|----------|----------|-------------------------|------------------------|------------------------|-------------|
| SO WEEKS | 1.875.00 | <del>\$ 33.000.00</del> | <del>\$33.330.00</del> | <del>\$34,329.90</del> |             |
| 51 WEEKS | 1.912.50 |                         | <del>\$33.996.60</del> | <del>\$35.016.50</del> | \$36.066.99 |
| 52 WEEKS | 1.950.00 | \$ 34,320.00            | <del>\$34.663.20</del> | <del>\$35.703.10</del> | \$36,774.19 |

| SECRETARYI |                     |                         |                      |                          |                      |
|------------|---------------------|-------------------------|----------------------|--------------------------|----------------------|
| SECRETARIA | -                   | <del>1999-2000</del>    | <del>2000-2001</del> | <del>2001-2002</del>     | <del>2002-2003</del> |
| STEP 6     | HRS/YR              |                         | 1%                   | 3%                       | 3%                   |
| HOURLY     |                     |                         |                      |                          |                      |
| RATE       |                     | <u>s 19.54</u>          | \$ 19.74             | <del>\$ 20.33</del>      | \$ 20.94             |
| 50 WEEKS   | <del>1.875.00</del> | <del>\$ 36.637.50</del> | 1                    | 1                        |                      |
| 51 WEEKS   | <del>1.912.50</del> | <del>\$ 37,370.25</del> | 1301,140.90          |                          |                      |
| 52 WEEKS   | <del>1,950.00</del> | \$ 38,103.00            | \$38,484.03          | <u>CC.8CO, RC&amp;  </u> | \$40.827.71          |

| CTCTTT TARSE |   |                         |                      |                          |                      |
|--------------|---|-------------------------|----------------------|--------------------------|----------------------|
|              | - An annual state of the state | 1999-2000               | <del>2000-2001</del> | <del>2001-2002</del>     | <del>2002-2003</del> |
| STEP         | HRSAR   |                         | <del>1.2%</del>      | <del>1.2%</del>          | 1.2%                 |
| HOURLY       |   |                         |                      |                          | _                    |
| RATE         | LONGEVITY   | <del>\$ 19.78</del>     | <del>s 19.97</del>   | <del>\$ 20.57</del>      | \$ 21.19             |
| 50 WEEKS     | 1.875.00  | <del>\$ 37,077.15</del> | \$37,471.32          | 7336,3/1.30              | \$39.728.50          |
| 51 WEEKS     | 1.912.50  | \$ 37.818.69            | 020.120.00           | 027,242.12               | \$40.523.07          |
| 52 WEEKS     | 1.950.00  | <del>\$ 38.560.24</del> | \$38,945.84          | <del>  \$40,114.21</del> | \$41.317.64          |

| SECRETARIZI  |           | 5. New York (1995)       |             |                      |                      |
|--------------|-----------|--------------------------|-------------|----------------------|----------------------|
| SINGLE WATER | -         | <del>1999-2000</del>     | 2000-2001   | <del>2001-2002</del> | <del>2002-2003</del> |
| SEED 12      | HRS/YR    |                          | 1.8%        | 1.8%                 | 1.8%                 |
| HOURLY       | 11110/111 |                          |             |                      |                      |
| RATE         | LONGEVITY | <del>s 20.13</del>       | \$ 20.33    | \$ 20.94             | <del>\$ 21.57</del>  |
| 50 WEEKS     | 1,875.00  | \$ 37,744.54             | \$38,121.98 | \$39,265.64          | \$40,443.61          |
| 51 WEEKS     |           | \$ 38,499.43             | \$38,884.42 | \$40.050.96          | \$41,252.49          |
| 52 WEEKS     |           | <del>\$ 39.254.3</del> 2 |             |                      | \$42,061.36          |

# RUOSE EMPLOYEE'S SALARY SCHEDULE FOR EMPLOYEES HIRED AFTER JANUARY 12, 2004

| SECRETARY I |          |                         |                        |                        |                         |
|-------------|----------|-------------------------|------------------------|------------------------|-------------------------|
|             | -        | 1999-2000               | <del>2000-2001</del>   | <del>2001-2002</del>   | <del>2002-2003</del>    |
| STEP        | HRS/YR   |                         | <del>1%</del>          | 1.50%                  | <del>1.50%</del>        |
| HOURLY RATE | -        | <del>\$ 13.06</del>     | <del>-\$ 13.19</del>   | <del>\$ 13.39</del>    | <del>\$ 13.59</del>     |
| 50 WEEKS    | 1.875.00 | \$ 24.487.50            | <del>\$24,732.38</del> | <del>\$25.103.36</del> | \$25.479.91             |
| 51 WEEKS    | 1.912.50 | \$ 24.977.25            | \$25,227.02            | <del>\$25,605,43</del> | \$25.989.51             |
| 52 WEEKS    | 1,950.00 | <del>\$ 25,467.00</del> | \$25,721.67            | \$26,107.50            | \$2 <del>6.499.11</del> |

| SECRETARYT  |   |              |                        | 被抗烈的激烈               |                        |
|-------------|---|--------------|------------------------|----------------------|------------------------|
| DLCTCLTAGE  | 5.355 64 55 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 | 1999-2000    | <del>2000-2001</del>   | <del>2001-2002</del> | 2002-2003              |
| STEP 2      | HRSAR                                       | -            | 1%                     | 1.50%                | 1.50%                  |
| HOURLY RATE | -   | \$ 14.07     | <del>\$ 14.21</del>    | <del>\$14.42</del>   |                        |
| 50 WEEKS    | 1,875.00                                    | \$ 26.381.25 | <del>\$26.645.06</del> | \$27.044.74          | <del>\$27,450.41</del> |
| 51 WEEKS    | <del>1.912.50</del>                         | \$ 26,908.88 | \$27,177.96            | \$27.585.63          | \$27,999,42            |
| 52 WEEKS    | <del>1,950.00</del>                         | \$ 27.436.50 | <del>\$27,710.87</del> | \$28.126.53          | \$28,548.43            |

| SECRETARY   |          |                      |                        |                      |                        |
|-------------|----------|----------------------|------------------------|----------------------|------------------------|
|             | -        | <del>1999-2000</del> | <del>2000-2001</del>   | <del>2001-2002</del> | <del>2002-2003</del>   |
| STEP3       | HRS/YR   |                      | 1%                     | 1.50%                | <del>1.50%</del>       |
| HOURLY RATE | -        | \$ 15.15             | <del>\$ 15.30</del>    | <del>\$ 15.53</del>  | <del>\$ 15.76</del>    |
| 50 WEEKS    | 1.875.00 |                      | \$28,690,31            | \$29.120.67          | <u>\$29.557.48</u>     |
| 51 WEEKS    | 1,912.50 |                      | <del>\$29.264.12</del> | \$29.703.08          | <del>\$30,148.63</del> |
| 52 WEEKS    | 1,950.00 | \$ 29,542.50         | \$29.837.93            | \$30 <u>-285.49</u>  | \$30.739.78            |

| SECRETARY       |          |                    |                         |                        |                        |
|-----------------|----------|--------------------|-------------------------|------------------------|------------------------|
| OLA MONTANAGO A |          | 1999-2000          | 2000-2001               | 2001-2002              | <del>2002-2003</del>   |
| STEP#           | HRS/YR   |                    | 1%                      | 1.50%                  | <del>1.50%</del>       |
| HOURLY RATE     |          | <del>s 16.33</del> | <del>\$ 16.49</del>     | \$ 16.74               | <del>\$ 16.99</del>    |
| 50 WEEKS        | 1,875.00 | \$ 30.618.75       | \$30.924.94             | <del>\$31.388.81</del> | \$31,8 <u>59.64</u>    |
| 51 WEEKS        | 1,912.50 | T                  | \$31,543,44             | \$32.016.59            | \$32,496.84            |
| 52-WEEKS        | 1.950.00 | \$ 31,843.50       | \$32,161.9 <del>4</del> | \$32,644.36            | <del>\$33,134.03</del> |

| SECRETARITY | enri (1-42)          |                         |                        |                      |                        |
|-------------|----------------------|-------------------------|------------------------|----------------------|------------------------|
|             | -                    | 1999-2000               | <del>2000-2001</del>   | <del>2001-2002</del> | <del>2002-2003</del>   |
| STEP 5      | HRS/YR               |                         | 1%                     | 1.50%                | <del>1.50%</del>       |
| HOURLY RATE | -                    | \$ 17.60                |                        | <del>\$ 18.04</del>  | \$ 18.31               |
| 50 WEEKS    | 1.875.00             | \$ 33,000.00            | <del>\$33,330.00</del> | \$33.829.95          | <del>\$34,337.40</del> |
| 51 WEEKS    | <del>1.912.5</del> 0 | <del>\$ 33.660.00</del> | \$33.996.60            | \$34.506.55          | <del>\$35.024.15</del> |
| 52 WEEKS    | 1,950.00             | \$ 34.320.00            | \$34.663.20            | \$35,183,15          | <del>\$35.710.90</del> |

# RUOSE EMPLOYEE'S SALARY SCHEDULE FOR EMPLOYEES HIRED AFTER JANUARY 12, 2004

| SECRETARIT  |                      |                      |                         |                     |                        |
|-------------|----------------------|----------------------|-------------------------|---------------------|------------------------|
|             | -                    | <del>1999-2000</del> | 2000-2001               | 2001-2002           | <del>2002-2003</del>   |
| STEP:6      | HRSAR                |                      | 1%                      | 3%                  | 3%                     |
| HOURLY RATE | -                    | \$ 19.54             | <del>\$ 19.74</del>     | <del>\$ 20.33</del> | <del>\$ 20.94</del>    |
| 50 WEEKS    | 1.875.00             | \$ 36.637.50         | \$37,003.88             | 38,113.99           | \$39.257.41            |
| 51 WEEKS    | <del>1,912.5</del> 0 | \$ 37.370.25         | <del>\$37.743.9</del> 5 | 38.876.27           | \$40.042.56            |
| 52 WEEKS    | <del>1,950.00</del>  | \$ -38.103.00        | \$38.484.03             | 39.638.55           | <del>\$40.827.71</del> |

| SECRETARY     |   |                     |                      |                      |                        |
|---------------|---|---------------------|----------------------|----------------------|------------------------|
| BECKEJ AKJ MA | entrace (terms to the production of the control of | 1999-2000           | <del>2000-2001</del> | <del>2001-2002</del> | 2002-2003              |
| STEP 7        | HRS/YR  |                     | 1.2%                 | 1.2%                 | 1.2%                   |
|               | LONGEVITY   | <del>\$ 19.78</del> | <del>\$ 19.97</del>  | \$ 20.57             | <del>\$ 21.19</del>    |
| 50 WEEKS      | 1.875.00  |                     | <del>37.447.92</del> | \$38.571.36          | <del>\$39.728.50</del> |
| 51 WEEKS      | 1.912.50  | \$ 37.818.69        | \$38,196.88          | \$39,342.79          | \$40.523.07            |
| 52 WEEKS      | 1.950.00  |                     | \$38.945.84          | \$40.114.21          | \$41.317.64            |

| SECRETARY. |           |                         |                      |                        |                        |
|------------|-----------|-------------------------|----------------------|------------------------|------------------------|
|            | -         | <del>1999-2000</del>    | <del>2000-2001</del> | <del>2001-2002</del>   | <del>2002-2003</del>   |
| 3 STEP 12  | HRS/YR    |                         | 1.8%                 | <del>1.8%</del>        | 1.8%                   |
|            | LONGEVITY | <del>\$ 20.13</del>     | <del>\$ 20:33</del>  | <del>\$ 20.94</del>    | \$ 21.57               |
| 50 WEEKS   | 1,875.00  | 0 2774454               | \$38,121.98          | \$39,265.64            | <del>\$40,443.61</del> |
| 51 WEEKS   | 1,912,50  | <del>\$ 38.499.43</del> | \$38,884.42          | <del>\$40:050.96</del> | <del>\$41.252.49</del> |
| 52 WEEKS   | 1,950.00  | <del>\$-39.254.32</del> | \$39.646.86          | \$40.836.27            | <del>\$42,061.36</del> |

# RUOSE EMPLOYEE'S SALARY SCHEDULE FOR EMPLOYEES HIRED BEFORE JANUARY 12, 2004

| SECRETARYH  | Selvanis. |                      | <del>SY 00-01</del> | <del>SY 01-02</del>    | <del>SY 02-03</del>    |
|-------------|-----------|----------------------|---------------------|------------------------|------------------------|
| STEP 1      | HRS/YR    | <del>1999-2000</del> | 1%                  | 3%                     | 3%                     |
| HOURLY RATE |           | <del>\$ 12.63</del>  | \$ 12.76            | <del>\$ 13.14</del>    | <del>\$13.53</del>     |
| 45 WEEKS    | 1.687.50  | \$ 21,313.13         | \$21.526.26         | \$22.172.04            | <del>\$22.837.21</del> |
| 46 WEEKS    |           | \$ 21.786.75         | \$22.004.62         | <del>\$22.664.76</del> | \$23,344.70            |
| 47 WEEKS    |           | \$ 22,260.38         | \$22,482.98         | \$23.157.47            | <del>\$23.852.19</del> |
| 50 WEEKS    |           | \$ 23,681.25         | \$23.918.06         | \$24,635.60            | \$25,374.67            |
| 51 WEEKS    |           | \$ 24,154.88         | \$24.396.42         | \$25,128.32            | \$25.882.17            |
| 52 WEEKS    |           | \$ 24,628.50         | \$24.874.79         | \$25.621.03            | \$26.389.66            |

| SECRETARY                               |                     |                         | <del>SY 00-01</del> | <del>SY-01-02</del>    | <del>5Y 02-03</del>    |
|---|---------------------|-------------------------|---------------------|------------------------|------------------------|
| STEP 25                                 | HRS/YR              | 1999-2000               | 1%                  | 3%                     | 3%                     |
| HOURLY RATE                             |                     | <del>\$ 13.60</del>     | <del>\$ 13.74</del> | <del>\$14.15</del>     | <del>\$ 14.57</del>    |
| 45 WEEKS                                | 1.687.50            | \$ 22.950.00            | \$23,179.50         | \$23.874.89            | \$24.591.13            |
| 46 WEEKS                                | 1.725.00            | <del>\$ 23.460.00</del> | \$23.694.60         | <del>\$24.405.44</del> | <del>\$25.137.60</del> |
| 47 WEEKS                                | <del>1,762.50</del> | \$ 23,970.00            | \$24.209.70         | <del>\$24.935.99</del> | <del>\$25.684.07</del> |
| 50 WEEKS                                |                     | \$ 25,500.00            | \$25,755.00         | \$26.527.65            | <del>\$27.323.48</del> |
| 51 WEEKS                                |                     | \$ 26.010.00            | \$26.270.10         | \$27.058.20            | \$27,869.95            |
| 52 WEEKS                                | 4 0 5 6 6 6         | \$ 26.520.00            | \$26,785,20         | \$27.588.76            | <del>\$28.416.42</del> |
| 1 × × × × × × × × × × × × × × × × × × × |                     |                         |                     |                        |                        |

| SECRETARY II. |                     |              | <del>SY 00-01</del> | <del>SY 01-02</del>    | <del>SY 02-03</del>    |
|---------------|---------------------|--------------|---------------------|------------------------|------------------------|
| SHERS         | HRS/YR              | 1999-2000    | <del>1%</del>       | 3%                     | 3%                     |
| HOURLY RATE   |                     | \$ 14.65     | <del>\$ 14.80</del> | <del>\$ 15.24</del>    | <del>\$ 15.70</del>    |
| 45 WEEKS      | <del>1.687.50</del> | \$ 24.721.88 | \$24,969.09         | \$25,718.17            | \$26.489.72            |
| 46 WEEKS      |                     | \$ 25.271.25 | \$25,523.96         | <del>\$26.289.68</del> | \$27.078.37            |
| 47 WEEKS      |                     | \$ 25.820.63 | \$26,078.83         | \$26.861.20            | \$27,667.04            |
| 50 WEEKS      |                     | \$ 27,468.75 | \$27,743.44         | \$28,575.74            | \$29.433:01            |
| 51 WEEKS      |                     | \$ 28.018.13 | \$28,298.31         | \$29.147.26            | \$30.021.68            |
| 52 WEEKS      |                     | \$ 28.567.50 | \$28,853.18         | \$29,718.77            | <del>\$30,610:33</del> |

|          |  | <del>SY 00-01</del> | <del>SY 01-02</del>  | <del>SY 02-03</del>   |
|----------|--|---------------------|--|---|
|          |  | 1%                  | 3%   | 3%  |
| 1110, 11 |  | <del>\$ 15.95</del> | <del>\$ 16.43</del>  | <del>\$ 16.92</del>   |
| 1 687 50 |  | \$26,912.08         | \$27,719.44  | \$28,551.03   |
|          |  |                     | <del>\$28.335.43</del>   | \$29 <del>,185.49</del>   |
|          | 1  |                     | \$28,951.42  | \$29.819.96   |
|          | 1  | 020 002 21          | \$30,799.38  | <del>\$31.723.36</del>  |
|          | 1  | 000 500 06          | \$31,415,37  | \$32.357.83   |
|          |  | \$31.098:41         | \$32.031.36  | \$32,992.30   |
|          | 1.687.50<br>1.725.00<br>1.762.50<br>1.875.00<br>1.912.50 |                     | HRS//TR         1999-2000         1%           \$ 15.79         \$ 15.95           1.687.50         \$ 26.645.63         \$26.912.08           1.725.00         \$ 27.237.75         \$27.510.13           1.762.50         \$ 27.829.88         \$28.108.17           1.875.00         \$ 29.606.25         \$29.902.31           1.912.50         \$ 30.198.38         \$30.500.36 | HRS/JR         1999-2000         1%         3%           \$ 15.79         \$ 15.95         \$ 16.43           1.687.50         \$ 26.645.63         \$26.912.08         \$27.719.44           1.725.00         \$ 27.237.75         \$27.510.13         \$28.335.43           1.762.50         \$ 27.829.88         \$28.108.17         \$28.951.42           1.875.00         \$ 29.606.25         \$29.902.31         \$30.799.38           1.912.50         \$ 30.198.38         \$30.500.36         \$31.415.37 |

# RUOSE EMPLOYEE'S SALARY SCHEDULE FOR EMPLOYEES HIRED BEFORE JANUARY 12, 2004

| SECRETARY   |          | <b>经验证据</b>             | SY 00-01    | <del>SY 01-02</del>    | <del>SY 02-03</del>    |
|-------------|----------|-------------------------|-------------|------------------------|------------------------|
| STEP 5      | HRS/YR   | <del>1999-2000</del>    | 1%          | 3%                     | <del>2</del> %         |
| HOURLY RATE | -        | <del>\$ 17.00</del>     | \$ 17.17    | <del>\$ 17.69</del>    | <del>\$ 18.22</del>    |
| 45 WEEKS    |          | <del>\$ 28.687.50</del> | \$28,974.38 | \$29,843.61            | <del>\$30.738.91</del> |
| 46 WEEKS    | 1.725.00 | \$ 29.325.00            | \$29,618.25 | \$30.506.80            | \$31.422.00            |
| 47 WEEKS    | 1.762.50 | \$ 29,962.50            | \$30.262.13 | <del>\$31.169.99</del> | <del>\$32.105.09</del> |
| 50 WEEKS    | 1.875.00 | \$ 31,875.00            | \$32,193.75 | <del>\$33.159.56</del> | <del>\$34.154.35</del> |
| 51 WEEKS    |          | \$ 32,512.50            | \$32.837.63 | \$33.822.75            | \$34,837.44            |
| 52 WEEKS    |          | \$ 33.150.00            | \$33.481.50 | \$34,485.95            | <del>\$35.520.52</del> |

| SECREFARZATA |          |                     | <del>SY 00-01</del>    | <del>SY 01-02</del>    | <del>SY 02-03</del>    |
|--------------|----------|---------------------|------------------------|------------------------|------------------------|
| STEP 6       | HRS/YR   | 1999-2000           | 1%                     | <del>3%</del>          | 3%                     |
| HOURLY RATE  |          | <del>\$ 18.72</del> | <del>\$ 18.91</del>    | <del>\$ 19.47</del>    | \$ 20.06               |
| 45 WEEKS     | 1 (05 50 | \$ 31.590.00        | \$31,905.90            | \$32.863.08            | <del>\$33.848.97</del> |
| 46 WEEKS     | 1.725.00 | \$ 32.292.00        | <del>\$32.614.92</del> | \$33.593.37            | \$34.601.17            |
| 47 WEEKS     |          | C 22 004 00         | <del>\$33.323.94</del> | <del>\$34,323.66</del> | <del>\$35.353.37</del> |
| 50 WEEKS     | 1.875.00 | \$ 35.100.00        | <del>\$35,451.00</del> | \$36,514.53            | <del>\$37.609.97</del> |
| 51 WEEKS     |          | \$ 35.802.00        | \$36,160.02            | \$37,244.82            | <del>\$38.362.17</del> |
| 52 WEEKS     |          | 0 2005400           | \$36.414.54            | \$37.506.98            | <del>\$38.632.19</del> |

| SECRETARY |           |                         | <del>SY 00-01</del> | <del>SY 01-02</del>    | <del>SY 02-03</del>    |
|-----------|-----------|-------------------------|---------------------|------------------------|------------------------|
| STEP 7    | HRS/YR    | 1999-2000               | 1.2%                | 1.2%                   | 1.2%                   |
|           | LONGEVITY | <del>\$ 18.94</del>     | <del>\$ 19.13</del> | <del>\$ 19.71</del>    | <del>\$ 20.30</del>    |
| 45 WEEKS  | 1.687.50  | <del>\$ 31,969.08</del> | \$32.288.77         | \$33.257.43            | \$34,255,16            |
| 46 WEEKS  |           | \$ 32,679.50            | \$33.006.30         | <del>\$33,996.49</del> | <del>\$35.016.38</del> |
| 47 WEEKS  | 1,762.50  | \$ 33,389.93            | \$33.723.83         | \$34.735.54            | \$35,777.61            |
| 50 WEEKS  | 1.875.00  | \$ 35.521.20            | \$35.876.41         | \$36,952.70            | \$38,061.29            |
| 51 WEEKS  | 1,912.50  | \$ 36,231.62            | \$36.593.94         | \$37,691.76            | <del>\$38,822.51</del> |
| 52 WEEKS  | 1.950.00  |                         | \$37.311.47         | \$38,430.81            | <del>\$39,583.74</del> |

| Designation of the Contract of | ide, we train and a follow. | was there were Ward  |                     | 777.64.00              | G3.7.00.00             |
|--|-----------------------------|----------------------|---------------------|------------------------|------------------------|
| SECRETARY II   |                             | Salata Metalan Me    | <del>SY 00-01</del> | <del>SY 01-02</del>    | <del>당도 02-03</del>    |
| STEP 12  | HRS/YR                      | <del>1999-2000</del> | <del>1.8%</del>     | <del>1.8%</del>        | <del>1.8%</del>        |
| HOURLY RATE  | LONGEVITY                   | <del>\$ 19.29</del>  | <del>\$ 19.48</del> | <del>\$ 20.06</del>    | <del>\$ 20.66</del>    |
| 45 WEEKS   |                             | \$ 32.544.52         | \$32.869.97         | <del>\$33.856.07</del> | <del>\$34.871.75</del> |
| 46 WEEKS   |                             | \$ 33.267.74         | \$33:600:41         | <del>\$34.608.42</del> | <del>\$35.646.68</del> |
| 47 WEEKS   |                             | \$ 33,990.95         | \$34.330.86         | <del>\$35.360.78</del> | <del>\$36.421.61</del> |
| 50 WEEKS   | 1.875.00                    | \$ 36.160.58         | \$36.522.19         | \$37.617.85            | \$38.746.39            |
| 51 WEEKS   |                             | 1                    | \$37.252.63         | \$38.370.21            | \$39.521.32            |
| 52 WEEKS   |                             | \$ 37.607.00         | \$37.983.07         | \$39.122.57            | \$40.296.24            |

# RUOSE EMPLOYEE'S SALARY SCHEDULE FOR EMPLOYEES HIRED AFTER JANUARY 12, 2004

| SECRETARY H |          |                         | SY 00-01                | <del>SY 01-02</del>    | <del>SY 02-03</del>    |
|-------------|----------|-------------------------|-------------------------|------------------------|------------------------|
| STEP 1      | HRS/YR   | 1999-2000               | <del>1%</del>           | <del>1.50</del> %      | 1.50%                  |
| HOURLY RATE |          | <del>\$ 12.63</del>     | \$ 12.76                | <del>\$ 12,95</del>    | <del>\$13.14</del>     |
| 45 WEEKS    | 1.687.50 | <del>\$ 21,313.13</del> | <del>\$21.526.26</del>  | \$21.849.15            | <del>\$22.176.89</del> |
| 46 WEEKS    |          | \$ 21,786.75            | <del>\$22.004.62</del>  | <del>\$22,334.69</del> | \$22.669.71            |
| 47 WEEKS    |          | \$ 22,260.38            | \$22, <del>482.98</del> | <del>\$22,820.22</del> | <del>\$23.162.53</del> |
| 50 WEEKS    |          | \$ 23,681.25            | <del>\$23,918.06</del>  | <del>\$24,276.83</del> | <del>\$24.640.99</del> |
| 51 WEEKS    | 1.912.50 | \$ 24.154.88            | <del>\$24.396.42</del>  | \$24.762.37            | \$25,133.81            |
| 52 WEEKS    | 1.950.00 | \$ 24.628.50            | <del>\$24,874.79</del>  | \$25.247.91            | \$25,626.63            |

| SECRETARY III |           |                         | <del>SY 00-01</del>    | <del>SY 01-02</del>    | <del>SY 02-03</del>    |
|---------------|-----------|-------------------------|------------------------|------------------------|------------------------|
| STIP-2        | HRS/YR    | 1999-2000               | 1%                     | <del>1.50%</del>       | <del>1.50%</del>       |
| HOURLY RATE   | -         | \$ 13.60                | <del>\$ 13.74</del>    | <del>\$13:94</del>     | \$ 14.15               |
| 45 WEEKS      | .1.687.50 | <del>\$ 22,950.00</del> | <del>\$23,179.50</del> | <del>\$23.527.19</del> | \$23.880.10            |
| 46 WEEKS      |           | \$ 23.460.00            | \$23.694.60            | \$24,050.02            | \$24.410.77            |
| 47 WEEKS      |           | \$ 23,970.00            | \$24.209.70            | <del>\$24.572.85</del> | <del>\$24,941.44</del> |
| 50 WEEKS      |           | \$ 25,500.00            | \$25.755.00            | \$26,141.33            | <del>\$26.533.44</del> |
| 51 WEEKS      |           | \$ 26.010.00            | \$26.270.10            | \$26.664.15            | \$27:064.11            |
| 52 WEEKS      | 1 050 00  | \$ 26.520.00            | \$26.785.20            | \$27.186.98            | \$27,594.78            |

| SECRETARY.II   |  |                     | <del>SY 00-01</del> | <del>SY 01-02</del>                     | <del>SY-02-03</del>    |
|----------------|--|---------------------|---------------------|---|------------------------|
| STEP 3         | HRS/YR                                   | 1999-2000           | <del>1%</del>       | <del>1.50%</del>                        | <del>1.50%</del>       |
| HOURLY RATE    | 1, 1, 1, 1, 1, 1, 1, 1, 1, 1, 1, 1, 1, 1 | <del>\$ 14.65</del> | <del>\$ 14.80</del> | <del>\$ 15.02</del>                     | <del>\$ 15.25</del>    |
| 45 WEEKS       | 1 687 50                                 |                     | \$24,969.09         | \$25,343.63                             | \$25,723.78            |
| 46 77 70 777 0 |  |                     | \$25,523.96         | \$25,906.82                             | <del>\$26.295.42</del> |
| 47 WEEKS       |  | \$ 25.820.63        | \$26.078.83         | \$26,470.01                             | \$26.867.07            |
| 50 WEEKS       |  | \$ 27.468.75        | \$27,743.44         | \$28,159.59                             | \$28.581.98            |
| 51 WEEKS       |  | \$ 28.018.13        | \$28.298.31         |   | \$29,153.62            |
|                | <del>;</del>                             | \$ 28.567.50        | \$28.853.18         |   | \$29.725.27            |
| 52 WEEKS       | 1,900.00                                 | 7 0 20.201.20       | 1020.000.110        | 1 422 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 |                        |

| SECRETARYI    |          |                     | <del>SY 00-01</del>   | SY 01-02            | <del>SY 02-03</del>    |
|---------------|----------|---------------------|-----------------------|---------------------|------------------------|
| STEP 4        | HRS/YR   | 1999-2000           | 1%                    | <del>1.50%</del>    | <del>1.50%</del>       |
| HOURLY RATE   | -        | <del>\$ 15.79</del> | \$ 15.95              | <del>\$ 16.19</del> | <del>-\$ 16.43</del>   |
| 45 WEEKS      | 1 687 50 | \$ 26,645.63        | \$26,912:08           | \$27.315.76         | \$27.725.50            |
| 46 WEEKS      |          | \$ 27.237.75        | \$27.510.13           | \$27.922.78         | \$28.341.62            |
| 47 WEEKS      |          | \$ 27,829.88        | \$28.108.17           |                     | \$28,957.74            |
| 50 WEEKS      |          | \$ 29.606.25        | \$29.902.31           |                     | \$30.806.11            |
| C1 33777717 C |          | E 20 100 20         | \$30.500.36           |                     | <del>\$31.422.23</del> |
| SO THEFTIC    |          | \$ 30.790.50        |                       |                     | <del>\$32.038.35</del> |
| 27 AA LTIV2   | 1,750.00 | JU 30.770.50        | 1 4 5 2 3 5 7 5 7 7 7 |                     |                        |

# RUOSE EMPLOYEE'S SALARY SCHEDULE FOR EMPLOYEES HIRED AFTER JANUARY 12, 2004

| COCPETABY   |                      | 8 <del>Y 00-01</del>      | <del>SY 01-02</del> | <del>SY 02-03</del>    |
|-------------|----------------------|---------------------------|---------------------|------------------------|
| STEP        |                      | 0 <del>1%</del>           | 1.50%               | 1.50%                  |
| HOURLY RATE | 22.23                |                           | <del>\$ 17.43</del> | <del>\$ 17.69</del>    |
| 45 WEEKS    | 1.687.50 \$ 28.687.5 | 50 <del>\$28,974.38</del> | \$29.408.99         | <del>\$29,850.13</del> |
| 46 WEEKS    | 1.725.00 \$ 29.325.0 | i _                       | \$30,062.52         | <del>\$30.513.46</del> |
|             | 1.762.50 \$ 29.962.  | 1                         | \$30,716.06         | \$31.176.80            |
| 47 WEEKS    | 1.875.00 \$ 31.875.  |                           | \$32.676.66         | \$33,166.81            |
| 50 WEEKS    | 1.912.50 \$ 32.512.  |                           | \$33,330.19         | \$33,830.14            |
| 51 WEEKS    | 1.950.00 \$ 33,150.  |                           | \$33,983.72         | \$34.493.48            |
| 52 WEEKS    | 1 1,750.00 0 55,450. | 20 121                    |                     |                        |

| SECRETARY    | goden average |              | <del>SY 00-01</del> | <del>SY 01-02</del> | <del>SY 02-03</del>    |
|--------------|---------------|--------------|---------------------|---------------------|------------------------|
| STEP 6       | HRSATR        | 1999-2000    | 1%                  | <del>1.50%</del>    | <del>1.50%</del>       |
| HOURLY RATE  | - 11170/114   | \$ 18.72     | <del>s 18.91</del>  | <del>\$ 19.19</del> | <del>\$ 19.48</del>    |
| 4 5 TT TOTAL | 1 687 50      | \$ 31,590.00 | \$31.905.90         | \$32.384.49         | \$32,870.26            |
| 46 WEEKS     |               | E 20 202 00  | \$32.614.92         | \$33,104,14         | \$33.600.70            |
| AT TITTICO   | 1.500.50      | \$ 32.994.00 | \$33,323.94         | \$33.823.80         | \$34,331.16            |
| 50 WEEKS     |               | \$ 35,100.00 | \$35,451.00         | \$35,982.77         | <del>\$36,522.51</del> |
| 51 WEEKS     |               | \$ 35,802.00 | \$36,160.02         | \$36,702.42         | \$37.252.96            |
| 52 WEEKS     |               | \$ 36,054.00 | \$36.414.54         | \$36,960.76         | \$37,515.17            |
| DY 44 FF170  | 1.750.0       | <u> </u>     |                     |                     |                        |

| SECRETARY      |           |  | <del>SY 00-01</del>    | <del>SY 01-02</del>    | <del>SY 02-03</del>    |
|----------------|-----------|--|------------------------|------------------------|------------------------|
| STEP           | HRS/YR    | 1999-2000  | <del>1.2%</del>        | 1.2%                   | 1.2%                   |
| F              | LONGEVITY |  | <del>\$ 19.13</del>    | <del>\$ 19.42</del>    | <del>\$ 19.71</del>    |
| 45 WEEKS       |           | <del>\$ 31.969.08</del>  | \$32,288.77            | \$32,773.10            | \$33,264.70            |
| 46 WEEKS       |           | \$ 32,679.50   | \$33,006.30            | <del>\$33.501.39</del> | <del>\$34,003.91</del> |
| 47 WEEKS       |           | \$ 33.389.93   | \$33,723.83            | \$34.229.69            | \$34,743.14            |
| 50 WEEKS       |           | \$ 35,521.20   | \$35.876.41            | \$36.414.56            | \$36,960.78            |
| 51 WEEKS       |           | \$ 36,231.62   | <del>\$36.593.94</del> | \$37,142.85            | \$37,699.99            |
| 52 WEEKS       |           | 36.942.05  | \$37.311.47            | \$37.871.14            | \$38,439.21            |
| 72 VY 15121210 | 1,000.0.  | of the process of the |                        |                        |                        |

| SECRETARY II - SY 00-01 SY 01-02 SY 02-0                          | <del>2</del>  |
|---|---------------|
| STEP 12 HRSA'R 1999-2000 1.8% 1.8% 1.8%                           |               |
| HOURLY RATE LONGEVITY \$ 19.29 \$ 19.48 \$ 19.77 \$ 20.07         |               |
| 45 WEEKS 1.687.50 \$ 32.544.52 \$32.869.97 \$33.363.02 \$33.863.4 | 7             |
| 46 WEEKS 1.725.00 \$ 33.267.74 \$33.600.41 \$34.104.43 \$34.616.0 | <del>)</del>  |
| 47 WEEKS 1.762.50 \$ 33.990.95 \$34.330.86 \$34.845.82 \$35.368.5 | <u>†</u>      |
| 50 WEEKS 1.875.00 \$ 36.160.58 \$36.522.19 \$37.070.02 \$37.626.0 | <del>7</del>  |
| 51 WEEKS 1.912.50 \$ 36.883.79 \$37.252.63 \$37.811.42 \$38.378.5 | 9             |
| 57 WEEKS 1.950.00 \$ 37.607.00 \$37.983.07 \$38.552.93 \$39.131.2 | <del>.2</del> |

### **SALARY SCHEDULE A-1**

## RUOSE EMPLOYEES HIRED BEFORE JANUARY 12, 2004 SECRETARY I

| STEP     | 2009-2010 | 2010-2011 | 2011-2012 |
|----------|-----------|-----------|-----------|
| 1        | 13.99     | 13.99     | 13.99     |
| 2        | 15.08     | 15.08     | 15.08     |
| 3        | 16.23     | 16.23     | 16.23     |
| 4        | 17.50     | 17.50     | 17.50     |
| 5        | 18.86     | 18.86     | 18.86     |
| 6        | 20.94     | 20.94     | 20.94     |
| 7        | 21.19     | 21.19     | 21.19     |
| 12       | 21.57     | 21.57     | 21.57     |
| Weeks    | Hours     |           |           |
| 50 Weeks | 1,875.00  |           |           |
| 51 Weeks | 1,912.50  |           |           |
| 52 Weeks | 1,950.00  |           |           |

Step 7 – 1.2% Longevity Included Step 12 – 1.8% Longevity Included

## RUOSE EMPLOYEES HIRED AFTER JANUARY 12, 2004 SECRETARY I

| STEP     | 2009-2010 | 2010-2011 | 2011-2012 |
|----------|-----------|-----------|-----------|
| 1        | 13.59     | 13.59     | 13.59     |
| 2        | 14.64     | 14.64     | 14.64     |
| 3        | 15.76     | 15.76     | 15.76     |
| 4        | 16.99     | 16.99     | 16.99     |
| 5        | 18.31     | 18.31     | 18.31     |
| 6        | 20.94     | 20.94     | 20.94     |
| 7        | 21.19     | 21.19     | 21.19     |
| 12       | 21.57     | 21.57     | 21.57     |
| Weeks    | Hours     |           |           |
| 50 Weeks | 1,875.00  |           |           |
| 51 Weeks | 1,912.50  |           |           |
| 52 Weeks | 1,950.00  |           |           |

Step 7 - 1.2% Longevity Included Step 12 - 1.8% Longevity Included

| Tentative Agreement Board: | Tentative Agreement RUOSE: |
|----------------------------|----------------------------|
|                            |                            |

#### **SALARY SCHEDULE A-2**

#### RUOSE EMPLOYEES HIRED BEFORE JANUARY 12, 2004 SECRETARY II

| STEP     | 2009-2010 | 2010-2011 | 2011-2012 |
|----------|-----------|-----------|-----------|
| 1        | 13.53     | 13.53     | 13.53     |
| 2        | 14.57     | 14.57     | 14.57     |
| 3        | 15.70     | 15.70     | 15.70     |
| 4        | 16.92     | 16.92     | 16.92     |
| 5        | 18.22     | 18.22     | 18.22     |
| 6        | 20.06     | 20.06     | 20.06     |
| 7        | 20.30     | 20.30     | 20.30     |
| 12       | 20.66     | 20.66     | 20.66     |
| Weeks    | Hours     | Weeks     | Hours     |
| 45 Weeks | 1,687.50  | 50 Weeks  | 1,875.00  |
| 46 Weeks | 1,725.00  | 51 Weeks  | 1,912.50  |
| 47 Weeks | 1,762.50  | 52 Weeks  | 1,950.00  |

Step 7 – 1.2% Longevity Included Step 12 – 1.8% Longevity Included

#### RUOSE EMPLOYEES HIRED AFTER JANUARY 12, 2004 SECRETARY II

| STEP     | 2009-2010 | 2010-2011 | 2011-2012 |
|----------|-----------|-----------|-----------|
| 1        | 13.14     | 13.14     | 13.14     |
| 2        | 14.15     | 14.15     | 14.15     |
| 3        | 15.25     | 15.25     | 15.25     |
| 4        | 16.43     | 16.43     | 16.43     |
| 5        | 17.69     | 17.69     | 17.69     |
| 6        | 19.48     | 19.48     | 19.48     |
| 7        | 19.71     | 19.71     | 19.71     |
| 12       | 20.07     | 20.07     | 20.07     |
| Weeks    | Hours     | Weeks     | Hours     |
| 45 Weeks | 1,687.50  | 50 Weeks  | 1,875.00  |
| 46 Weeks | 1,725.00  | 51 Weeks  | 1,912.50  |
| 47 Weeks | 1,762.50  | 52 Weeks  | 1,950.00  |

Step 7 – 1.2% Longevity Included Step 12 – 1.8% Longevity Included

| Tentative Agreement Board: | Tentative Agreement RUOSE: |  |
|----------------------------|----------------------------|--|
|                            |                            |  |

#### SALARY SCHEDULE - A-3 2009- 2012

#### 2009-2010

Bargaining Unit Members at the maximum step of the wage salary schedule and on active payroll as of February 1, 2010, will receive 1% of their base pay, as a one-time off schedule payment with the last pay of June, 2010.

#### 2010-2011

All Bargaining Unit Members will receive a .25% increase as a one-time off schedule payment with the last pay of June, 2011.

#### 2011-2012

All Bargaining Unit Members will receive a .25% increase as a one-time off schedule payment with the last pay of June, 2012.

Salary Steps for 2010-11 and 2011-12 will be frozen at the 2009-10 levels.

Tentative Agreement Board:

Tentative Agreement RUOSE:

2/12/10 pt

#### **ARTICLE XVIII: OTHER CONTRACT SETTLEMENTS**

It is mutually agreed between the Board and the R.U.O.S.E., that should the R.U.E.A. or the R.U.A.A. bargaining units receive a salary percentage increase above those outlined in this agreement for the 2003-2004, 2004-2005, 2005-2006 and/or 2007/2008 school years the R.U.O.S.E. shall receive an identical salary percentage increase.

#### TERMINATION CLAUSE

This Agreement shall be in effect beginning July 1, 2009, and ending June 30, 2012. The Parties mutually agree that for the 2006 2007 and the 2008 2009 school years, that a wage re opener and one (1) economic and one (1) non-economic issue may be introduced by either Party for purposes of modifying the current Agreement.

| BOARD OF EDUCATION<br>REDFORD UNION SCHOOLS                       | REDFORD UNION OFFICE<br>STAFF EMPLOYEES |
|---|---|
| Ronald J. Stoneman Superintendent of Schools                      | Patti E. Bracken, President             |
| Karen L. Moffitt<br>Assistant Superintendent<br>Business Services | Karen M. Walker, Vice President         |
|   |   |
| Debra L. Dahlman<br>Human Resources Coordinator                   | Sherry Wasielewski, Negotiating Team    |
|   | e <sub>2</sub> .                        |
|   |   |
| es .  |   |
|   |   |
| Date  | Date                                    |
|   | THOSE AND INC.                          |
| Tentative Agreement Board:  | Tentative: Agreement RUSSE:             |
| Q-3-10  |   |

## REDFORD UNION SCHOOLS, DISTRICT NO. 1 AND WAYNE COUNTY MEA/NEA RUCBDA

## MEMORANDUM OF AGREEMENT

### RE: Termination Clause

|   | d agreement.   |
|---|--|
| e parties mutually agree that for the 2009- | 10 school year, a wage re-opener and one (1) economic at by either party for the purposes of modifying the agreemen  |
| . (1) non-economic issue may be minoduced   | The states party for the property of the states of the sta |
|   |  |
|   |  |
|   |  |
| ian A. Motter                               | Andrea Szewczyk, President   |
| perintendent of Schools                     |  |
|   |  |
|   |  |
| ank R. Thomas, Executive Director           | Michelle Cates, Vice-President -   |
| dir it. Include, 2000                       |  |
|   |  |
|   |  |
|   |  |
|   |  |
|   |  |
|   |  |
|   |  |
|   |  |
|   |  |
|   |  |
|   |  |
|   |  |
|   |  |
| Tentative Agreement Roard:                  | Tentative Agreement RUOSE:   |
| Tentative Agreement Board:                  |  |

#### APPENDIX A

### REDPORD UNION SCHOOL DISTRICT

|   | (Please P  | IIII.)  |
|---|--|---|
| turing each work year.  dvanced to me and tha  erminated before the em  and in the event I have be  or my estate. | I understand that to the event my end of the work year, ear overpaid such me | and be paid out to me over 26 pay periods he monies I receive during the summer are employment with Redford Union Schools is an audit will be made of my payroll account conies will be repaid to Redford Union by me |
| f I wish to rescind this d  | ecision at some futu   | re date I will make such request in writing.  |
|   |  | <del>_</del>  |
|   |  | <del>-</del><br>  |
| SSS   |  |   |
|   |  |   |
|   |  |   |
|   |  |   |
|   |  |   |
|   |  |   |
|   |  |   |
|   |  |   |

#### APPENDIX A

#### Proficiency Tests

|            | <del> </del>    |  |
|------------|-----------------|--|
| Test Name  | No. Of Items    | Description  |
| Typing     | 2 Minute Timing | Examinees are asked to type text from a copy. Scores measure typing speed and error rate.  (Must type at a net corrected speed of 50 w.p.m.)   |
| Grammar    | 20              | This test measures basic level language skills including the ability to identify statements that are grammatically correct based on sentence structure, punctuation and parts of speech.                                 |
| Math       | 20              | This test measures basic level math skills including addition, subtraction, multiplication, division, fractions, decimals and percents.  |
| Spelling   | 20              | This test measures basic level spelling skills including the ability to identify correctly/incorrectly spelled words used in general and business environments.  |
| Vocabulary | 20              | This test measures basic level vocabulary skills including the ability to identify general and business terms.   |
| Word       | 25              | This test measures ability to use the most common and frequently used features of Microsoft Word including the file management, editing, formatting and printing functions used every day by Word users.                 |
| Excel      | . 25            | This test measures ability to use the most common and frequently used features of Microsoft Excel including the file management, editing, formatting, and analysis and printing functions used every day by Excel users. |

A minimum of 75% for each test, with the exception of the typing test, is required for successful completion of proficiency tests.

Additional tests may be administered based on the essential duties and responsibilities as provided in the job vacancy posting.

| while the | Tentative Agreement RUOSE: |    |
|-----------|----------------------------|----|
| 1-14-10   | 2.2.10                     | 42 |

#### APPENDIX B

### REDFORD UNION EMPLOYEE WELLNESS PROGRAM

#### PHYSICIAN VERIFICATION FORM

| Nate | to | Physicia | n |
|------|----|----------|---|
|      |    |          |   |

Tentative Agreement Board:

Your patient has chosen to participate in the Redford Union Schools Employee Wellness Program. The program encourages employees to assess and discuss their health annually with their physician. Employees are asked to

| ysician Instructions:                                      | tellowing annual physical accessments.   |  |                      |
|--|--|--|----------------------|
| ase verify the exam date and the                           | e following annual physical assessments:   |  |                      |
| Alcohol Use  | Blood Pressure   |  |                      |
| Cholesterol  | Diabetes   | •  |                      |
| Smoking  | Weight   |  |                      |
| Counseled with patient if guidance will be provide health. | testing results from these tests are not wit<br>d to the Redford Union School District e | hin an acceptable range. Anployee in order to impro- | Addition<br>ve his/l |
| Date of Exam   |  |  |                      |
| edford Union Schools Employee 1<br>(Please Print)          | Name Employee Phone Nu   | mber   |                      |
| ignature of Primary Care Physicia                          | n Dat  | e  |                      |
| rinted Name of Physician                                   | Office Stamp (REQUIRE)   | 0)   |                      |
|  | <del>-</del>   |  |                      |
| Address of Practice  | City   | Zip:   |                      |
|  | Fax #  |  |                      |

Tentative Agreement RUOSE:

#### APPENDIX C

## REDFORD UNION OFFICE STAFF EMPLOYEES GRIEVANCE REPORT

| nievance No      |                                     |                            | ,  |
|------------------|-------------------------------------|----------------------------|----|
|                  | SUBMIT IN TR                        | RIPLICATE                  | ٠. |
| Building:        | Name of Grievant:                   | Date Filed:                |    |
| •                | ; II; III                           |                            |    |
| B. Article and   | d Section of Master Agreement viola | ited                       |    |
| 2. Relief        | f sought                            |                            |    |
|                  |                                     | Signature                  |    |
| Tentative Agreer | nent Board:                         | Tentative Agreement RUOSE: |    |

#### REDFORD UNION SCHOOLS RUOSE Evaluation Form

| APPENDIX | $\mathbf{T}$ |
|----------|--------------|
| APPENINA | 1 1          |
|          |              |

| NAME: | DATE:    | BUILDING: |
|-------|----------|-----------|
|       | <u> </u> |           |

#### THE EVALUATION PROCESS

#### Definition:

Evaluation is a process whereby staff members are apprised of the quality of their performance and is intended to improve the overall efficiency of the work site.

Description of Evaluation Form:

The primary purpose of the evaluation form is to encourage positive interaction between the supervisor and clerical employee to realize improvement. Whether the instrument and the process is productive depends upon the attitudes of the involved parties. To be most effective, it is assumed that the evaluation will occur in an atmosphere of sensitivity, understanding, support, candor and trust by both the evaluator and the person being evaluated.

The characteristics listed on this form, though not all-inclusive, are intended to stimulate constructive discussion regarding the staff member's competence. They are arranged in four categories to provide an organized approach to viewing the staff member's competence. These categories are: Job Performance, Personal Characteristics, Goals, and Evaluation Summary.

Description of Categories:

Place an "X" at the appropriate point on the scale beside each item being assessed. A rating of "Needs Improvement" indicates that change is needed in that area and the supervisor and clerical employee should meet to discuss ways of improving his/her performance. If an employee receives a "Needs improvement," it must be accompanied by an explanation in the space provided under "Evaluation Notes and Recommendations." N/A indicates that the category does not apply or that there is insufficient information to form a conclusion.

JOB PERFORMANCE **NEEDS MEETS EXCEEDS** NA IMPROVEMENT **EXPECTATIONS EXPECTATIONS** A. ORGANIZING/HANDLING OFFICE ROUTINE: Systemically and efficiently plans and organizes П work; schedules with proper sense of priorities; handles, schedules appointments, meetings. B. PRODUCING FINISHED COPY: Accuracy and  $\Box$  $\Box$ speed in relationship to finished copy, editing of copy, i.e., grammar, punctuation, and appearance. C. WORD PROCESSING, SPREADSHEETS, and DATABASE: Proficiently produces text taking П  $\Box$ into account quality of work produced, neatness and accuracy, suitability of layout for intended D. HANDLING CORRESPONDENCE: Screening of incoming and outgoing correspondence, П П maintenance of mailing lists, classifying and filing of correspondence, maintaining confidentiality. E. PREPARING AND MAINTAINING DATA/FILES/RECORDS: Ability to arrange and maintain paper and electronic files, files correctly classified; files neat and orderly; files current; services provided from files prompt and efficient.

| F. USING EQUIPMENT: Proficient usage and maintenance of equipment necessary to perform the job, including computer equipment and fax machines.   |                                   |                        |                   |     |
|--|-----------------------------------|------------------------|-------------------|-----|
| G. FINANCIAL SKILLS: Responsibility in maintaining financial records, taking into account the accuracy and efficiency displayed in handling bookkeeping records and accuracy in collecting   |                                   |                        |                   |     |
| and handling money.  H. MEETING/DEALING WITH THE PUBLIC: Ability to handle relations with the public, including a courteous demeanor both over the telephone and in person when answering requests, furnishing information, and any other public contacts.   |                                   |                        |                   |     |
| I. MEETING/DEALING WITH STUDENTS: Ability to handle situations involving students; answering questions, providing assistance in a cordial manner; providing a settling influence   |                                   |                        | . 🗆               |     |
|  |                                   |                        | l                 |     |
| when necessary.  J. WORKING WITHOUT SUPERVISION: Ability to work without constant supervision and to make  |                                   |                        |                   |     |
| when necessary.  J. WORKING WITHOUT SUPERVISION: Ability to work without constant supervision and to make routine decisions.   | CHARACTERIST                      |                        |                   |     |
| when necessary.  J. WORKING WITHOUT SUPERVISION: Ability to work without constant supervision and to make routine decisions.   | CHARACTERIST EXCEEDS EXPECTATIONS | ICS MEETS EXPECTATIONS | NEEDS IMPROVEMENT | N/A |
| when necessary.  J. WORKING WITHOUT SUPERVISION: Ability to work without constant supervision and to make routine decisions.  PERSONAL  A. INTERPERSONAL RELATIONS: Employee's ability to work with others, self-control, tact,  | EXCEEDS                           | MEETS                  |                   | N/A |
| when necessary.  J. WORKING WITHOUT SUPERVISION: Ability to work without constant supervision and to make routine decisions.  PERSONAL  A. INTERPERSONAL RELATIONS: Employee's ability to work with others, self-control, tact, working relations.  B. INITIATIVE: Energy, drive, displayed in   | EXCEEDS                           | MEETS                  |                   | N/A |
| when necessary.  J. WORKING WITHOUT SUPERVISION: Ability to work without constant supervision and to make routine decisions.  PERSONAL  A. INTERPERSONAL RELATIONS: Employee's ability to work with others, self-control, tact, working relations.  B. INITIATIVE: Energy, drive, displayed in completing assignments.  C. LIFELONG LEARNER: Works to improve their job performance by participating in workshops  | EXCEEDS                           | MEETS                  |                   | N/A |
| when necessary.  J. WORKING WITHOUT SUPERVISION: Ability to work without constant supervision and to make routine decisions.  PERSONAL  A. INTERPERSONAL RELATIONS: Employee's ability to work with others, self-control, tact, working relations.  B. INITIATIVE: Energy, drive, displayed in completing assignments.  C. LIFELONG LEARNER: Works to improve their job performance by participating in workshops and in-service activities.  D. PUNCTUALITY: Consider regularity in | EXCEEDS                           | MEETS                  |                   | N/A |
| when necessary.  J. WORKING WITHOUT SUPERVISION: Ability to work without constant supervision and to make routine decisions.  PERSONAL  A. INTERPERSONAL RELATIONS: Employee's ability to work with others, self-control, tact, working relations.  B. INITIATIVE: Energy, drive, displayed in completing assignments.  C. LIFELONG LEARNER: Works to improve their job performance by participating in workshops and in-service activities.   | EXCEEDS                           | MEETS                  |                   | N/A |

GOALS FOR THE SCHOOL YEAR

| Tentative Agreement Board: | EWC) | Tentative Agreement RUOSE: |    |
|----------------------------|------|----------------------------|----|
| 1-14-10                    |      | 2.2-10                     | î. |

46

#### **EVALUATION SUMMARY**

The evaluation summary should provide the RUOSE employee with an overall qualitative statement of his/her effectiveness and competence, as well as recommendations and/or plans for improvement.

Unless otherwise stated in this evaluation, continued employment is recommended for secretaries on "Continuing Employment Status."

Employee Response: Employees are encouraged to comment on the evaluation, the evaluation process and the outcome.

| Signature:  |  | Date   |   |
|---|--|--|---|
|   | Employee   | <u>Jucc</u>  | • |
| Signature:  | Administration   |  |   |
|   |  |  |   |
| Recommendation                                      | OATION TO THE SUPERINTENDENT IN THE EVENT  |  |   |
| 1. Reco<br>2. Esta<br>3. Deve<br>4. Esta<br>5. Esta | nust provide plans and suggestions for improvem ord area(s) of unsatisfactory performance. It is ablish expected improvement performance level. It is ablish a reasonable period of time in which to attain ablish schedule of periodic conferences to review actives. | d improvement.<br>in the desired improvement.<br>progress toward attaining improvement |   |

 Signature:
 Date

 Administrator
 Date

 Employee
 Date

6. State what action may occur if those desired results are not achieved.

| Tentative Agreement Board: | 22) | Tentative Agreement RUOSE: |  |
|----------------------------|-----|----------------------------|--|
| 1-14-10                    |     | 22/0                       |  |

## REDFORD UNION SCHOOLS, DISTRICT NO. 1 AND REDFORD UNION OFFICE STAFF EMPLOYEES

#### MEMORANDUM OF AGREEMENT #1

#### RE: RUOSE CLASSIFICATIONS

This Memorandum of Agreement is entered into this first day of January, 2010 by and between the Board of Education of Redford Union Schools, District No. 1, hereinafter "Board" and the Redford Union Office Staff Employees (R.U.O.S.E.) hereinafter "Union" as follows:

A. The RUOSE classifications are ranked according to the salary schedule as follows:

1. Secretary I

Business & Finance (1)

Employee Benefits (1)

Accounts Payable (1)

- a. Buildings & Grounds (1)
- b. Central Office Payroll (1)
- c. Central Office Registration/Curriculum (1)
- d. Special Services (1)
- e. Pupil Accounting (.5)
- f. Pearson Director (.5)

#### 2. Secretary II

- a. High School Main Office (3)
- b. High School Counseling (2.5)
- c. High School Athletic Office (.5)
- d. Middle School Main Office (2)
- e. Middle School Counseling (1)
- f. Elementary Main Office (3)
- g. Special Services (.5)
- h. Adolescent Day Treatment (1)
- i. Elementary Day Treatment (1)
- i. Hearing Impaired (1)
- k. Pupil Accounting (.5)
- () Denotes # of RUOSE Employees in designated positions as of 9/1/09.

Notwithstanding the above, the Board of Education and Union agree that this Memorandum does not constitute any obligation on the Board's part of a commitment of minimum staffing.

| Tentative Agreement Board: | 2/12/10 | Tentative Agreement RUOSE: | Al |       |
|----------------------------|---------|----------------------------|----|-------|
|                            | 900     | , ,                        | Y  | . 5 / |

## REDFORD UNION SCHOOLS, DISTRICT NO. 1 AND REDFORD UNION OFFICE STAFF EMPLOYEES

#### MEMORANDUM OF AGREEMENT #2

RE: SUMMER WORK

This Memorandum of Agreement is entered into this 1st day of January, 2010 by and between the Board of Education of Redford Union Schools, District No. 1, hereinafter "Board" and the Redford Union Office Staff Employees (R.U.O.S.E.) hereinafter "Union" as follows:

Bargaining Unit members interested in working during the summer will submit a written request to the Human Resources Department no later than June 1 of each contract year.

Assignments will be based on qualifications and seniority.

| BOARD OF EDUCATION<br>REDFORD UNION SCHOOLS                 | REDFORD UNION OFFICE<br>STAFF EMPLOYEES |
|---|---|
| Donna L. Rhodes Superintendent of Schools                   | Patti E. Bracken, President             |
| Karen L. Moffitt Assistant Superintendent Business Services | Karen M. Walker, Vice President         |
| Debra L. Dahlman<br>Human Resources Coordinator             | Andrea Szewczyk, Negotiating Team       |
|   | Marie Hietala, Negotiating Team         |
| Tentative Agreement Board:                                  | Tentative Agreement RUOSE:              |

# REDFORD UNION SCHOOL DISTRICT NO. 1 AND WAYNE COUNTY MEA/NEA R.U.O.S.E.

### MEMORANDUM OF AGREEMENT

### RE: Positions Formally Held by R.U.O.S.E. Members

This Memorandum of Agreement is entered into this 12<sup>th</sup> day of January 2004, by and between the Board of Education of Redford Union School District No. 1, hereinafter "Board" and the Wayne County MEANEA R.U.O.S.E., hereinafter "Union" as follows:

WHEREAS, the Board and the Union have engaged in collective bargaining for a successor Agreement to the 1994-2000 Collective Bargaining Agreement between them and have reached agreement therein as a condition of settlement that if layoff(s) are required all temporary and non-union positions performing current/former R.U.O.S.E. positions shall be laid off prior to any union member being laid off.

This Memorandum of Agreement is entered into this 12<sup>th</sup> day of January 2004, by and between the Board and the Union whose authorized representatives have affixed their signature(s) attesting thereto as follows:

The above reflects our mutual understanding and agreement.

| BOARD OF EDUCATION  |  |
|---|--|
| REDFORD UNION SCHOOL DISTRICT NO. 1                                     | <del>ANDRU.O.S.E.</del>                  |
| By: ————————————————————————————————————                                | ——————————————————————————————————————   |
| By:  Frank R. Thomas, Executive Director  Fiscal & Operational Services | By: ———————————————————————————————————— |
| By:   |  |
| Tentative Agreement Board:  | Tentative, Agreement RUOSE:              |

# REDFORD UNION SCHOOL DISTRICT NO. 1 AND WAYNE COUNTY MEANEA R.U.O.S.E.

#### MEMORANDUM OF AGREEMENT

RE: Forty (40%) Percent of Membership Electing Coverage with the Michigan Blue Cross/Blue Shield Community Blue PPO Plan #1

This Memorandum of Agreement is entered into this 12<sup>th</sup> day of January 2004, by and between the Board of Education of Redford Union School District No. 1, hereinafter "Board" and the Wayne County MEA/NEA R.U.O.S.E., hereinafter "Union" as follows:

WHEREAS, the Board and the Union have engaged in collective bargaining for a successor Agreement to the 1994-2000 Collective Bargaining Agreement between them and have reached agreement therein as a condition of settlement that forty (40%) percent (as listed below) of the Union membership shall elect coverage with the Michigan Blue Cross/Blue Shield Community Blue PPO Plan #1.

It is hereby mutually acknowledged and agreed by and between the Board and the Union that for this condition of settlement the following formula will be used to meet the forty (40%) percent of current employees (twelve) needed to elect the Blue Cross/Blue Shield Community Blue PPO Plan #1:

- \* Eleven (11) cash in lieu of employees
- \* Two (2) employees on the salary schedule steps 1-5
- ▼ One (1) vacant position at Pearson Education Center
- \* Two (2) current employees who will voluntarily transfer to the PPO Plan

Members who currently elect to receive cash in lieu of health insurance will be required to take the Michigan Blue Cross/Blue Shield Community Blue PPO Plan #1 if they choose to elect health insurance coverage in the future.

Furthermore, it is hereby mutually acknowledged and agreed by and between the Board and the Union that if members currently receiving the Blue Cross/Blue Shield Traditional 4.0 Plan, wish to take the Michigan Blue Cross/Blue Shield Community Blue PPO Plan #1, they will be allowed to switch back to the current Blue Cross/Blue Shield Traditional 4.0 Plan health insurance during the month of September of each school year.

| Tentative Agreement Board: | Elel | Tentative Agreement RUOSE: | 2.310 |  |
|----------------------------|------|----------------------------|-------|--|
| 1-14-10                    |      | 1                          |       |  |

Memorandum of Agreement: PPO Plan January 12, 2004 Page 2

| above reflects our mutual understanding       | and agreement.                                |
|---|---|
| ARD OF EDUCATION<br>ION SCHOOL DISTRICT NO. 1 | WAYNE COUNTY MEA/NEA REDFOR AND R.U.O.S.E.    |
| Brian A. Motter, Superintendent               | — By: — Walt Zelasko, MEA/NEA Representatiive |
| . ————————————————————————————————————        | By:Andrea Szewczyk, President                 |
|   | tor Michelle Cates, Vice-President            |
|   |   |
|   |   |
| •   |   |

## REDFORD UNION SCHOOL DISTRICT NO. 1 AND WAYNE COUNTY MEANEA R.U.O.S.E.

#### MEMORANDUM OF A GREEMENT

#### RE: Eligibility for and Payment of Retroactive Compensation

This Memorandum of Agreement is entered into this 12<sup>th</sup> day of January 2004, by and between the Board of Education of Redford Union School District No. 1, hereinafter "Board" and the Wayne County MEANEA R.U.O.S.E., hereinafter "Union" as follows:

WHEREAS, the Board and the Union have engaged in collective bargaining for a successor Agreement to the 1994-2000 Collective Bargaining Agreement between them and have reached agreement upon the terms and conditions of a successor agreement for the school years 2000-2001 through 2004-2005 which include compensation rates applicable to the school years 2000-2001, 2001-2002 and 2002-2003, and as one of the terms and conditions of the successor Collective Bargaining Agreement between them for the school years 2000-2001 through 2004-2005 have reached agreement upon those Secretaries who are eligible for retroactive compensation for work performed in those school years, including a time schedule by which such retroactive compensation shall be paid;

It is hereby mutually acknowledged and agreed by and between the Board and the Union that as one of the terms and conditions of the successor Collective Bargaining Agreement between them for the school years 2000-2001 through 2004-2005 retroactive compensation shall be paid only to eligible Secretaries as defined herein, according to the compensation rates applicable to the school years 2000-2001 through 2002-2003 for work performed during the respective school years 2000-2001, 2001-2002 and 2002-2003 according to the following stipulations:

Retroactive compensation for work actually performed, excluding overtime, during the school years 2000-2001, 2001-2002 and 2002-2003 shall be paid to those Secretaries who have remained in active employment with the School District and/or on an authorized leave of absence status since July 1, 2000, and who are presently engaged in active employment in a secretarial assignment with the School District for the 2002-2003 school year. Additionally, those Secretaries who have retired from the School District under the provisions of the Michigan Public School Employees Retirement System and are receiving their retirement benefits there under and who worked for any period of time during the school years 2000-2001, 2001-2002 and 2002-2003 shall be eligible for and shall be paid retroactive compensation for work actually performed excluding overtime at the compensation rates applicable to the respective school years in which they worked. Furthermore, those Secretaries who are presently on an authorized leave of absence and have not returned to active employment with the School District during the 2002-2003 school year prior to June 30, 2003, shall be eligible for and shall be paid retroactive compensation for work actually performed by them during the period July 1, 2000 through June 30, 2003 upon their return to active employment with the School District in a secretarial assignment and remaining in active employment with the School District in a secretarial assignment for one full school year.

| Tentative Agreement Board: | Tentative Agreement RUOSE: |
|----------------------------|----------------------------|
| 1-14-10                    | 7-3510                     |

Memorandum of Agreement: Retro Pay January 12, 2004 Page 2

The above reflects our mutual understanding and agreement.

1-14-10

The secretaries who were in active employment with the School District during the school years 2000-2001, 2001-2002, and 2002-2003 who were terminated from employment with the School District by notification of layoff and who have not been recalled and returned to active employment with the School District prior to June 30, 2003 shall be eligible for and shall be paid retroactive compensation for work actually performed in the respective school years 2000-2001, 2001-2002, and 2002-2003. Otherwise, secretaries who have resigned and/or terminated from active employment with the School District shall not be eligible for and shall not be paid retroactive compensation.

For secretaries who are eligible for payment of retroactive compensation as defined herein because they are presently engaged in active employment with the School District in an secretarial assignment during the 2002-2003 school year, or they are eligible retirees, or they are eligible by layoff, the retroactive compensation attributable to work performed during the 2000-2001, 2001-2002, and 2002-2003 school years shall be paid on or before February 29, 2004.

This Memorandum of Agreement is entered into this 12<sup>th</sup> day of January 2004, by and between the Board and the Union whose authorized representatives have affixed their signature(s) attesting thereto as follows:

By:

By:

By:

By:

By:

By:

Frank R. Thomas, Executive Director

Fiscal & Operational Services

By:

Clifford D. Rothrock, Executive Director

Human Resources & Labor Relations

Tentative Agreement Board:

Tentative Agreement Board:

Tentative Agreement Board:

Tentative Agreement RUOSE:

WAYNE COUNTY MEA/NEA REDFORD

AND R.U.O.S.E.

By:

Walt Zelasko, MEA/NEA Representative

By:

Andrea Szewczyk, President

Michelle Cates, Vice-President